SUBDIVISION AND MANUFACTURED HOME RENTAL COMMUNITY REGULATIONS

FOR

HOWARD COUNTY, TEXAS

EFFECTIVE DATE:

JULY 8, 2013

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		<u>PAGE</u>
ARTICLE 1	ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS	1
§ 1.1	Enactment	
§ 1.2	Public Purpose	
§ 1.3	Notice and Conditions Precedent	1
§ 1.4	Effective Date	
§ 1.5	Partial Invalidity	2
§ 1.6	Appendix	2
§ 1.7	ETJ Regulation	2
§ 1.8	Adopted Authority	2
§ 1.9	Fee Schedule	3
ARTICLE 2	DEFINITIONS	3
§ 2.1	Common Usage and Special Definitions	3
§ 2.2	Interpretation Guide	6
ARTICLE 3	PLAT PROCEDURE	6
§ 3.1	Plat Required for Division of Land	6
§ 3.2	Preliminary Plat Submission and Review	7
§ 3.3	Final Plat Submission and Review	
§ 3.4	Exceptions to Plat Requirements	17
§ 3.5	Variance Procedure	
§ 3.6	Vacation, Replat, Amendment, and Cancellation Procedure	
§ 3.7	Conveyance Without Plat Revision	19
ARTICLE 4	DEVELOPMENT STANDARDS AND REQUIREMENTS	
§ 4.1	Plat Denial	
§ 4.2	Dormant Plats	
§ 4.3	Fee Schedule	
§ 4.4	Floodplain Management	
176 N CA	Utility Disclosure Requirements	
§ 4.6	Utility Connection Requirements	
§ 4.7	Drainage Requirements	
§ 4.8	Bond or Other Financial Security Requirements	
§ 4.9	Monumentation Requirements	
	County Construction/Maintenance Limitations (Public Dedication)	
(27)	County Construction/Maintenance Limitations (Private Property)	
500 and 1000	Compliance with Other Statutes/Regulations	
100 PM 10	Appendix Standards/Requirements Adopted	
§ 4.14	Manufactured Rental Home Standards/Requirements Adopted	22

ARTICLE 5	BOND OR C	OTHER FINANCIAL SECURITY	22
§ 5.1	Financial Sec	urity Requirements	22
§ 5.2	Construction/Maintenance Limitations (Public Dedication)		
§ 5.3		ments	
§ 5.4		lit or Other Financial Guarantee Requirements	
0		8 S. 855	
ARTICLE 6	ENFORCEM	1ENT	24
§ 6.1	Civil Enforce	ment Remedies	24
§ 6.2		progrement Remedies	
§ 6.3	Texas Proper	y Code Remedies	25
§ 6.4	and the second s	nduct	
CERTIFICA	TE OF ADOP	TION	28
APPENDIX			29
	Exhibit A:	Drainage Standards	
	¥		3
	Exhibit B:	Road Standards	
	Exhibit C:	Lot Frontage Standards	
	77 1 11 1/ 25		
	Exhibit D:	Fire Suppression System Standards	
	TO 1 'Y '/ TO	D. I. A. D.	
	Exhibit E:	Development Forms	
		Form 1 Plat Application Form 2 Manufactured Harris Bontal Community Application	
		Form 2 Manufactured Home Rental Community Application	
		Form 3 Variance Application	
	Exhibit F:	Exceptions to Plat Requirements	
	Exhibit F.	Exceptions to Trac requirements	
	Exhibit G:	Fee Schedule	
	Exmon G.	1 CO DONOGGIO	
	Exhibit H:	Manufactured Home Rental Community Standards	
		1. minute of the state of the s	
	Exhibit I:	Utility Connection Requirements	

ARTICLE 1 -- ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS

§1.1 Enactment

The Commissioners Court of Howard County, Texas hereby declares that these Subdivision and Manufactured Home Rental Community Regulations for Howard County, Texas are lawfully enacted, ordered, adopted, approved, and shall be enforced, pursuant to and in compliance with the express and implied authority contained in the Texas Constitution, statutes, and other authority described in these regulations.

§1.2 Public Purpose

- (A) These regulations are enacted, ordered, adopted, approved, and shall be enforced to accomplish the following worthwhile public purposes:
- (1) These regulations shall govern plats and subdivisions of land, as well as manufactured home rental communities, within the unincorporated area of Howard County to promote the health, safety, morals, and general welfare of the county and the safe, orderly, and healthful development of the unincorporated area of the county.
- (2) These regulations shall ensure that adequate plats, design and planning procedures, water, sewer, septic, and OSSF facilities, and utility and transportation infrastructure are provided in the unincorporated area of the county.
- (a) fulfill an obligation mandated by federal and/or state law; (b) regulate construction and other development in an area designated under law as a floodplain; (c) regulate sewer and on-site sewage/sewer facilities ("OSSF"); (d) prevent waste; (e) protect rights of owners of interests in groundwater; (f) prevent subsidence; (g) provide a response to a real and substantial threat to public health and safety, said response being designed to significantly advance said purpose and not to impose a greater burden than is necessary to achieve said purpose; (h) regulate water safety; and (i) prevent imminent destruction of property or injury to persons from flooding within a floodplain established by a federal flood control program and enacted to prevent the flooding of buildings intended for public occupancy.
- (B) The enactment, order, adoption, approval, and enforcement of these regulations substantially accomplishes, advances, and achieves all public purposes described in these regulations or required by law.

§1.3 Notice and Conditions Precedent

(A) All notice requirements and conditions precedent for the lawful enactment, order, adoption, approval, and enforcement of these regulations have been accomplished.

- (B) Unless otherwise designated by these regulations, any notice required or permitted under these regulations must be in writing and served upon the recipient/addressee by: (1) personal or courier delivery; or (2) certified mail/return receipt requested through the United States Postal Service with postage prepaid and the notice correctly addressed to the recipient/addressee.
- (C) Unless otherwise designated, the current address for notice under these regulations to Howard County, including its Commissioners Court and County Judge, is as follows: Office of the County Judge, Howard County, Texas, Howard County Courthouse, 300 Main Street, Room 207, Big Spring, Texas 79720. If this address changes in the future, the authorized address for said parties shall be the then current business office address of the Office of the County Judge of Howard County, Texas.

§1.4 Effective Date

The effective date of these regulations is July 8, 2013.

§1.5 Partial Invalidity

- (A) Should any part of these regulations, or the application or enforcement thereof, be adjudged invalid by any court or regulatory agency, the remainder of these regulations shall remain operable, enforceable, and fully effective.
- (B) These regulations supersede any subdivision regulations previously adopted, enacted, ordered, or approved by the County prior to the effective date of these regulations.

§1.6 Appendix

Attached to these regulations is an Appendix. All documents of the Appendix are incorporated by reference.

§1.7 ETJ Regulation

The authority of the County to regulate plats or subdivisions in the extraterritorial jurisdiction ("ETJ") of a municipality is subject to any applicable limitation prescribed by an agreement between governmental entities pursuant to, or an exemption or other requirement existing under, Chapter 242 of the Texas Local Government Code or other relevant authority.

§1.8 Adopted Authority

(A) The following authority, and the express and implied regulatory powers therein granted to the County, is hereby adopted, enacted, and approved by the County to support the use, interpretation, application, and enforcement of these regulations: Tex. Const. art. 5, §18; Tex. Health & Safety

CODE Ch. 341, 343, 366; Tex. Loc. Gov't Code §§212.013, 212.014, 212.015, 212.016, 232.001, 232.0013, 232.0015, 232.002, 232.021, 232.0025, 232.003, 232.0031, 232.0032, 232.0033, 232.004, 232.0045, 232.0048, 232.005, 232.007, 232.008, 232.0083, 232.0085, 232.009, 232.0095, 232.010, 232.011, 232.023; 232.029, 232.032, 232.101, 232.102, 232.103, 232.104, 232.105, 232.106, 232.107, 232.108, 232.109, 233.031, 233.032, 233.033, 233.034, 233.035, 233.036, 233.037, 242.001, 242.0015; Tex. Loc. Gov't Code Chs. 232 (Subchs. A, E), 233, 242; Tex. Prop. Code Chs. 12, 13; Tex. Transp. Code §§201.619, 251.003, 251.008; Tex. Water Code Ch. 16, Subch. I; Sections 4001-4027, Title 42 of the United States Code (the National Flood Insurance Act or NFIP); 44 CFR Ch. I, Subch. B, Parts 59, 60; the Howard County Flood Damage Prevention Order, ordinance or other floodplain management regulations adopted by the County; the Howard County sewer, septic, or OSSF order, rules or regulations; and all other authority recited or described in these regulations.

(B) When a constitution, statute, administrative regulation, or local order, regulation, or rule is cited or described in this order, it shall be construed to include its most recent version.

§1.9 Fee Schedule

A reasonable fee schedule is attached to these regulations and is adopted and incorporated by reference. Unless otherwise designated by these regulations, all required fees must be paid by the owner at the time of a subdivision plat application or MHRC application to the County, and before the County conducts a review.

ARTICLE 2 -- DEFINITIONS

§2.1 Common Usage and Special Definitions

- (A) Unless specially defined in these regulations, words or phrases used in these regulations shall be interpreted according to their common usage or meaning in order to result in the most reasonable application.
- (B) The definitions in the following County regulations, where applicable, are incorporated by reference for use and application regarding these regulations: (1) the Howard County Flood Damage Prevention Order, ordinance, or other floodplain management regulations of the County; and (2) the Howard County sewer, septic, or OSSF order, rules or regulations, including the County's Order Adopting Rules of Howard County, Texas for On-Site Facilities dated August 11, 2008 and approved by the Texas Commission on Environmental Quality on September 29, 2008 (or as amended). Should a conflict exist between a definition described in these regulations -- and an applicable definition described in said floodplain management or sewer, septic, or OSSF regulations -- the more restrictive definition or provision shall control for the purpose of these regulations.
- (C) Unless otherwise designated, these terms and phrases have the following meanings:

- (1) "Commissioners Court" means the Howard County Commissioners Court.
- (2) "County" means Howard County, Texas, a county and political subdivision of the State of Texas, including and acting through its elected officials, appointed officials, employees, and agents.
- (3) "County Clerk" means the County Clerk of Howard County. The current business office of the County Clerk is: Office of the County Clerk, Howard County, Texas, Howard County Courthouse, 300 Main Street, Room 104, Big Spring, Texas 79721.
- (4) "County Judge" means the County Judge of Howard County, Texas. The current business office of the County Judge is: Office of the County Judge, Howard County, Texas, Howard County Courthouse, 300 Main Street, Room 207, Big Spring, Texas 79720.
- (5) "Developer," "owner," "owner/developer," and "subdivider" are synonymous and mean the fee simple owner of land, including the directors, officers, partners, members, managers, employees, and agents thereof.
- (6) "Development" means any actual or proposed man-made change to improved and unimproved real estate, including but not limited to buildings or other structures, mining, dredging, filling, grading, paving, excavation, or drilling operations, or the storage of equipment or materials.
 - (7) "ETJ" means the extraterritorial jurisdiction of a municipality under Texas law.
 - (8) "Facility" and "infrastructure" are synonymous.
 - (9) "LOC" means an irrevocable letter of credit.
- (10) "Manufactured home" or "manufactured housing" means: (a) a manufactured home or mobile home as defined by §1201.003 of the Texas Occupations Code; and (b) any other type of mobile home, trailer, vehicle, camper, or recreational vehicle designed for use as a dwelling or for the overnight accommodation or lodging of a person.
- (11) "Manufactured Home Rental Community" or "MHRC" means a plot or tract of land that is separated into two or more spaces or lots that are rented, leased, or offered for rent or lease, for a term of less than 60 months without a purchase option, for the installation of manufactured homes for use and occupancy as residences.
- (12) "More restrictive," as applied to a conflict analysis between a provision or definition in this order -- as compared to a definition or provision in a statute, administrative regulation, or local order, regulation, or rule -- means the provision or definition which provides the most protection to: (a) eliminate or minimize flood or other losses; and (b) promote the public health, safety, and general welfare of the people.

- (13) "NFIP" means the National Flood Insurance Program under federal law.
- (14) "OSSF" mean an on-site sewage facility, and includes a septic system.
- (15) "Plat" means a preliminary or final plat required by these regulations, including all signatures, dates, certifications, seals, and supporting and attached documents required by these regulations.
 - (16) "Regulations" or "rules" mean these regulations.
- (17) "Sewer," "sewer services," or "sewer facilities" mean treatment works as defined by section 17.001 of the Texas Water Code, or individual, on-site, or cluster treatment systems such as septic tanks and includes drainage facilities and other improvements for proper functioning of septic tank systems. "Sewer" and "wastewater" are synonymous.
 - (18) "State" means the State of Texas.
 - (19) "TCEQ" means the Texas Commission on Environmental Quality.
 - (20) "TPWD" means the Texas Parks and Wildlife Department.
 - (21) "Tract" or "land" means real property located in Howard County, Texas.
 - (22) "TWDB" means the Texas Water Development Board.
- (23) "Utility" means a person, including a legal entity or political subdivision, that provides the services of: (a) an electric utility as defined by section 31.002 of the Texas Utilities Code; (b) a gas utility, as defined by section 101.003 of the Texas Utilities Code; or (c) a water and sewer utility, as defined by section 13.002 of the Texas Water Code.
- (24) "Minimum state standards" or "minimum state requirements" means the minimum standards of the State of Texas required, as applicable, for: (a) adequate drinking water under section 16.343(b)(1) of the Texas Water Code or other state authority; (b) adequate sewer and septic/OSSF facilities under section 16.343(c)(1) of the Texas Water Code, Chapter 366 of the Texas Health and Safety Code, or other state authority; or (c) the treatment, disposal, and management of solid waste and litter under Chapters 361 through 365 of the Texas Health and Safety Code or other state authority.
- (25) "Floodplain" means: (a) any area in the 100-year floodplain or area of special flood hazard that is susceptible of being inundated by water from any source, as identified by the flood maps issued by the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) for the County under the National Flood Insurance Act of 1968 (42 U.S.C. §§4001-4127); or (b) if said floodplain has not

been identified by FEMA through its issuance of said maps, any area within a floodplain subject to a 1 percent or greater chance of flooding in any given year.

(26) "Foundation" means the lowest division of a residence, building or other structure, usually consisting of a masonry slab or a pier and beam structure, that is partly or wholly below the surface of the ground and on which the structure rests.

§2.2 Interpretation Guide

- (A) Singular nouns and pronouns shall include the plural, and the masculine gender shall include the feminine gender, where necessary for a correct interpretation of these regulations.
- (B) In the interpretation of these regulations, all provisions shall be: (1) considered as minimum requirements; (2) liberally construed in favor of the County and its governing body, the Commissioners Court; and (3) deemed neither to limit nor repeal any other powers granted under federal or state law, or local ordinance.
- (C) All provisions in the following County regulations, where applicable, are incorporated by reference for use, application, and enforcement regarding these regulations: (1) the Howard County Flood Damage Prevention Order, ordinance, or other floodplain management regulations of the County; and (2) the Howard County sewer, septic, or OSSF order, rules or regulations, including the County's Order Adopting Rules of Howard County, Texas for On-Site Facilities dated August 11, 2008 and approved by the Texas Commission on Environmental Quality on September 29, 2008 (or as amended). Should a conflict exist between a provision described in these regulations, and an applicable provision described in said county regulations, the more restrictive provision shall control for the purpose of these regulations.
- (D) When legal authority is cited or described in these regulations, it shall be interpreted to include the active version of said authority.

ARTICLE 3 -- PLAT PROCEDURE

§3.1 Plat Required for Division of Land

- (A) In accordance with these regulations, the owner of a tract of land in Howard County, Texas located outside the limits of a municipality must have a preliminary and final plat of the subdivision prepared, and thereafter approved by the Commissioners Court, if the owner divides the tract into two or more parts to lay out:
 - (1) a subdivision of the tract, including an addition;
 - (2) lots; or

- (3) streets, alleys, squares, parks, or other parts of the tract intended to be dedicated to public use or for the use of purchasers or owners of lots fronting on or adjacent to the streets, alleys, squares, parks, or other parts.
- (B) Under these regulations, a division of a tract of land includes any division, regardless of whether it is made by using a metes and bounds description in a deed of conveyance or in a contract for a deed, by using a contract of sale or other executory contract to convey, or by using any other method.
- (C) A division of a tract of land made for the purpose of residential, commercial, or other development is a subdivision, as herein defined, and is subject to these regulations.

§3.2 Preliminary Plat Submission and Review

- (A) Preliminary Plat Submission -- Should a preliminary plat be required by these regulations, it shall conform to these regulations (including all requirements described in the Appendix), and the following submission procedures are required:
- (1) The original and one copy of the preliminary plat and a subdivision plat application, both being fully executed, complete, and in compliance with these regulations, shall be submitted by the owner/developer to the Commissioners Court by and through its designee ("County Designee"), same being the County Judge at the following location: Office of the County Judge, Howard County, Texas, Howard County Courthouse, 300 Main Street, Room 207, Big Spring, Texas 79720 (or then current business office).
- (2) The owner or developer shall meet with the County's Designee prior to a meeting of the Commissioners Court at which action on the preliminary plat shall occur. This meeting shall occur at least fourteen (14) days prior to the Commissioners Court meeting at which action is scheduled on the plat, and is for the purpose of a preliminary review and discussion of the proposed development project, the proposed plat, and all documents to support the plat submission.
- (3) A preliminary plat shall include all documents, representations, disclosures, and components described for a final plat by these regulations -- but subject to the following requirements and exceptions: (a) a fully complete plat application shall be submitted with the preliminary plat; (b) the preliminary plat may be produced on plain paper; and (c) no County signatures, certifications, attestations, or acknowledgments are required for the preliminary plat.
- (4) Acceptance of a completed plat application and preliminary plat, with all required documentation or other information, shall not be construed as approval of the plat by the County.
- (5) Prior to the submission of a preliminary plat to the County, the owner/developer shall consult with and present a preliminary plan in sketch form to the responsible utility service providers for the proposed development. Document proof of this consultation and a copy of the submitted

preliminary plan shall be: (a) attached to the preliminary plat; and (b) included in the documents reviewed during the preliminary meeting, as described above.

- (6) The preliminary plat shall not be scheduled for action by the Commissioners Court until all of the following matters are established: (a) the owner/developer has timely submitted a preliminary plan in sketch form to the responsible utility service providers for the proposed development, and consulted with those providers regarding utility service for the development; (b) the preliminary meeting between the owner/developer and the County Designee, as identified above, has timely occurred; (c) a fully complete subdivision plat application and preliminary plat have been timely submitted to the County; and (d) all applicable development departments or offices of the County have authorized the submitted documents for discussion, review, and action at a regularly scheduled public meeting of the Commissioners Court.
- (B) Subdivision Plat Application Form -- The subdivision plat application form, as described in the Appendix, shall be provided by the County to the public at no cost. This form describes all required documentation for a completed plat application. The form is made available to the public at the following location: Office of the County Clerk, Howard County, Texas, Howard County Courthouse, 300 Main Street, Room 104, Big Spring, Texas 79721 (or then current business office).
- (C) Review of Preliminary Plat -- Upon submission of the complete plat application and preliminary plat as required by these regulations, the County will review the plat and application for completeness, sufficiency, and compliance with these regulations. If the preliminary plat and application are not complete, sufficient, or in compliance with these regulations, they shall be denied by the Commissioners Court or its County Designee in writing. The County may deny a plat if: (1) the plat does not comply with all requirements prescribed by law and these regulations; (2) the required fees are not paid; (3) a delinquent ad valorem tax liability exists for the land made the subject of the plat; or (4) any required bond or other financial security is not timely and properly filed with the County. An application and plat are considered complete when all documentation or other information required by these regulations is received.
- (D) Approval by County Surveyor and County Engineer -- The preliminary plat must be reviewed and approved by: (1) the County Surveyor, or another surveyor engaged by the County for plat review and consultation in behalf of the County's interests; and (2) the County Engineer, or another engineer engaged by the County for plat review and consultation in behalf of the County's interests.
- (E) Approval of Preliminary Plat -- If the plat application and preliminary plat appear to be complete, sufficient, and in compliance with these regulations, the preliminary plat will be submitted to the Commissioners Court for approval by a recorded vote in a public meeting. If approved, the preliminary plat shall not be filed of record, but shall, along with any revision requirements and comments of the County, be used as a basis for the preparation and submission of the final plat for approval in accordance with these regulations.

§3.3 Final Plat Submission and Review

- (A) A final plat required by these regulations, if approved by the Commissioners Court, must be filed and recorded with the County Clerk according to all filing and recording provisions contained in these regulations, Chapter 232, Subchapter A, of the Texas Local Government Code, and Chapter 12 of the Texas Property Code.
- (B) Pursuant to §232.001 of the Texas Local Government Code and in order to be recorded, the final plat must be approved by the Commissioners Court and must conform to the following general requirements:
 - (1) The plat shall describe the subdivision by metes and bounds.
- (2) The plat shall locate the subdivision with respect to an original corner of the original survey of which it is a part.
- (3) The plat shall state the dimensions of the subdivision and of each lot, street, alley, square, park, or other part of the tract intended to be dedicated to public use or for the use of purchasers or owners of lots fronting on or adjacent to the street, alley, square, park, or other part.
- (4) The plat shall be acknowledged by the owner/developer in the manner required for the acknowledgment of deeds.
 - (5) The plat shall be filed and recorded with the County Clerk.
- (C) The final plat shall conform in all respects to these regulations, including those requirements described in the Appendix, and as follows:
- (1) Owner's Surveyor and Engineer Certification -- The plat shall be signed, sealed, and certified by the registered surveyor and engineer for the owner or developer if required by these regulations. Said surveyor and engineer shall be currently licensed and in good standing to practice in Texas.
- (2) Property Description, Identifying Data, and Signatures -- The plat shall describe the subdivision and all of its parts by a metes and bounds description (made as a result of an on the ground survey and inspection), drawn to the required scale and dimensions, and shall include the following: (a) the subdivision boundary; (b) the internal parts of the subdivision -- including all lots, divisions of land, streets, alleys, squares, parks, or other parts of the tract intended to be dedicated to public use or for the use of purchasers or owners of lots fronting on or adjacent to the streets, alleys, squares, parks, or other parts; (c) the effective plat date; (d) a location map; (e) the required scale and dimension components; (f) a north point; and (g) all required signatures, dating, certification, supporting documentation, and professional seals required by these regulations. The plat also shall describe all identifying data required by these regulations regarding the subdivision and its

surrounding area, including: (a) the name of the subdivision and its owner; (b) any adjoining subdivisions and owners, or adjoining properties and owners; (c) all lots, divisions of land, streets, alleys, squares, parks, or other parts intended to be dedicated to public use or for the use of purchasers or owners of lots fronting on or adjacent to said parts; (d) driveways, common areas, areas dedicated or to be dedicated to public use, and any area to be used by adjacent lot owners or purchasers; (e) rights of way and easements whether of record, apparent on the land, or proposed; (f) natural drains, drainage structures or improvements whether of record, apparent on the land, or proposed; (g) water bodies, water courses, and floodplain boundaries; (h) set-back lines and lot frontages; and (i) restrictive covenants, restrictions, or reservations whether of record or proposed.

- (3) Survey Data -- The plat shall locate the subdivision with respect to an original corner of the original survey of which it is a part. Boundary lines must be shown by bearings and distances, calling for the lines of established surveys, land marks, school districts and other data furnished, sufficient to locate the property described on the ground. All block corners and angles in streets and alleys should be marked by a suitable monument. The plat must contain an arrow indicating the direction of the North point of the compass, and the scale must be prominently shown.
- (4) Lot/Block Description -- The plat shall describe by metes and bounds each lot, number each lot in progression, and give the dimensions of each lot. Lot and block numbers shall be arranged in a systematic order and shown on the plat in distinct and legible figures. The plat shall show the location of all existing permanent, man-made structures in the proposed development, including roads, houses, buildings, walls, wells, tanks, ponds, and water, sewer, or OSSF facilities.
- (5) Lot/Block Dimension -- The plat shall state the dimensions of and accurately describe by metes and bounds each lot, street, alley, square, park, or other part of the tract intended to be dedicated to public use or for the use of purchasers or owners of lots fronting on or adjacent to the street, alley, square, park, or other part.
- (6) Water/Sewer/OSSF Disclosures -- The following disclosure requirements are adopted:
- (a) Should water, sewer, or OSSF facilities be intended to be constructed or installed by the owner or developer to service the subdivision, the plat shall contain or have attached a document that contains the following information and statements by the owner/developer and his engineer: (1) a detailed description of the water, sewer, or OSSF facilities, and any roadways and easements dedicated for the provision of water, sewer, or OSSF service, that will be constructed or installed to service the subdivision; (2) a statement specifying the date by which said facilities will be fully operable; and (3) a statement that the plat and subdivision comply with all applicable water, drainage, sewer, or OSSF regulations required by the County's active (i) sewer, drainage, septic, or OSSF regulations or rules, and (ii) Flood Damage Prevention Order, ordinance, or other floodplain management regulations.
 - (b) Should water, sewer, or OSSF facilities be intended to be constructed or

installed by the owner or developer to service the subdivision, the plat shall include a certification by the owner/developer that he shall comply with the requirements of §232.032 of the Texas Local Government Code. Prior to plat approval, the subdivider (owner/developer) shall: (1) regarding water facilities, furnish to the County a certified letter from the utility provider stating that water is available in quantity and quality sufficient to meet minimum state standards and will be made available to the point of delivery to all lots; (2) regarding sewer facilities, furnish to the County an engineering certification that sewage treatment facilities will be provided to the subdivision that meet minimum state standards, or furnish certification to the County by appropriate county or state officials that all lots can be adequately and legally served by septic systems under Chapter 366 of the Texas Health and Safety Code; (3) regarding roads and drainage, furnish to the County an engineering certifications that (i) roads shall be provided which satisfy minimum county standards and (ii) adequate drainage for roads and the subdivision shall be provided using standard engineering practice and which satisfy minimum county standards; and (4) regarding gas or electric utility service, make a reasonable effort to have electric and gas utility service installed by a utility.

- (c) Should water wells or septic/OSSF facilities be intended for the subdivision, but not intended to be constructed or installed by the owner or developer, the plat shall contain a statement by the owner/developer and his engineer that the plat and subdivision comply with all applicable water, drainage, sewer, or OSSF regulations required by the County's: (1) sewer, drainage, septic, or OSSF regulations or rules; (2) Flood Damage Prevention Order, ordinance, or other floodplain management regulations; and (3) groundwater certification requirements of these regulations.
- drainage to the subdivision, in compliance with the reasonable drainage standards described in the Appendix, in order to: (a) efficiently manage the flow of storm water runoff in the subdivision; and (b) coordinate subdivision drainage with the general drainage pattern for the area. The plat shall include the design and application of reasonable specifications, as described in the Appendix, to provide adequate drainage for each street or road in the subdivision in accordance with standard engineering practices. The plat shall include a description of: (a) the exact location, dimensions, descriptions and flow line of existing and future drainage structures; and (b) the exact location, flow line, and floodplain of existing water courses within the subdivision.
- (8) Topographical Description -- The plat shall identify the topography of the area. The plat shall show the existing topography of the proposed subdivision by the use of contour lines. Said contour lines shall be based on: (a) a vertical interval of 5 feet for terrain with a slope of 2 percent or more; (b) a vertical interval of 2 feet for terrain with a slope of less than 2 percent; and (c) data provided by the county, or in lieu thereof, data from any governmental agency or department, the identity of which shall be specified on the plat. The plat shall indicate by use of contour lines any changes in the existing topography proposed by the developer, and said contour lines shall be based on the government data, vertical interval, and slope rates previously identified in this paragraph.
 - (9) Floodplain Disclosure -- The plat shall describe all land in the subdivision that is

located in a floodplain. The plat shall contain a certification by the surveyor or engineer for the owner or developer that:

- (a) prominently describes and identifies any area of the subdivision that is located in a floodplain, or in the alternative, states that no area of the subdivision is located in a floodplain; and
- (b) states that the plat and proposed subdivision comply in all things with all applicable provisions of the County's: (1) sewer, drainage, septic, or OSSF rules or regulations, and (2) Flood Damage Prevention Order, ordinance, or other floodplain management regulations.

Should any part of the plat apply to land intended for residential housing, and any part of that land lie in a floodplain, the Commissioners Court shall not approve that plat unless:

- (a) the subdivision is developed in compliance with the minimum requirements of the National Flood Insurance Program ("NFIP") under federal and the County's active Flood Damage Prevention Order, ordinance, or other floodplain management regulations enacted pursuant to Chapter 16, Subchapter I of the Texas Water Code and other authority; and
- (b) the plat evidences a restrictive covenant prohibiting the construction of residential housing in any area of the subdivision that is in a floodplain unless the housing is developed in compliance with the minimum requirements of the NFIP and the County's active Flood Damage Prevention Order, ordinance, or other floodplain management regulations enacted pursuant to Chapter 16, Subchapter I of the Texas Water Code and other authority.
- (10) County Rule Disclosure -- All plats, applications, design, or construction documents submitted for a subdivision, mobile home or recreational vehicle park, or manufactured home rental community development shall comply with all applicable provisions of the County's: (a) sewer, drainage, septic, or OSSF regulations or rules; and (b) Flood Damage Prevention Order, ordinance, or other floodplain management regulations.
- (11) Utility Connection Disclosure -- The following is adopted regarding utility service relating to the proposed development:
- (a) Should water, sewer, electrical, or gas connections or facilities be intended to be constructed or installed by the owner or developer to service the subdivision, the plat shall include a certification by the owner's/developer's engineer that: (1) the water quality and connections to the lots meet, or will meet, minimum state standards; (2) sewer connections to the lots or septic tanks meet, or will meet, minimum state standards; (3) electrical connections provided to the lots meet, or will meet, state standards; and (4) gas connections, if available, provided to the lots meet, or will meet, minimum state standards. An owner/developer may meet the requirements of subpart (2) above through the use of a certificate issued by the appropriate county or state official having jurisdiction over the approval of OSSF or septic systems stating that lots in the subdivision can

adequately and legally be served by the OSSF or septic systems.

- (b) Regarding water, sewer, electricity, or gas service to be provided by a utility service provider to the development -- and prior to the submission of a preliminary plat to the County -- the owner or developer shall consult with and present a preliminary plan in sketch form to the responsible utility service providers for the proposed development. Document proof of this consultation and a copy of the preliminary plan submitted to the utility service providers shall be: (1) attached to the preliminary plat; and (2) included in the documents reviewed during the preliminary meeting with the County Designee, as previously identified.
- (12) Road/Driveway Description -- The plat shall include a description of all roads and driveways in the subdivision, if any. These descriptions, and all constructed roads and driveways, shall comply with the road and drainage standards adopted by these regulations.
- (13) Lot Frontage Description -- The plat shall include a description of all lot frontages in the subdivision. These descriptions, and all lot frontages, shall comply with the lot frontage standards adopted by these regulations.
- (14) Fire Suppression System Description -- The plat shall include a description of the fire suppression system required for the subdivision. These descriptions, and all fire suppression systems, shall comply with the fire suppression system standards adopted by these regulations.
- Government Code, each purchase contract made between a subdivider and a purchaser of land in the subdivision shall contain a statement describing the extent to which water will be made available to the subdivision -- and, if it will be made available, how and when water will be made available to the subdivision. The plat shall include the following statement: "Each purchase contract made between a subdivider and a purchaser of land in the subdivision shall contain a statement describing the extent to which water will be made available to the subdivision -- and, if it will be made available, how and when water will be made available to the subdivision."
- Texas Local Government Code, if the source of the water supply intended for the subdivision is groundwater under that land, the plat application and plat shall have attached to it a statement that: (a) is prepared for the owner or developer by an engineer or geoscientist licensed to practice in Texas; and (b) certifies that adequate groundwater is available for the subdivision pursuant to minimum state standards. The form and content of this certification shall be in compliance with all applicable rules of TCEQ as required by said §232.0032. Should this plat certification be required, the owner/developer also shall transmit to the TWDB, and any groundwater conservation district that includes in the district's boundaries any part of the subdivision, as required by §232.0032 and all applicable rules of TCEQ and TWDB, information that would be useful in: (a) performing groundwater conservation district activities; (b) conducting regional water planning; (c) maintaining the state's groundwater base; or (d) conducting studies for the state related to groundwater. Prior to

the approval, if any, of the plat by the Commissioners Court, the owner/developer shall confirm and verify in writing to the Commissioners Court that all required information under said §232.0032 has in fact been transmitted to the TWDB and an applicable groundwater conservation district, if required by this provision.

- (17) Plat Production Requirements -- The plat shall be produced in digital format (dwg in State Plane Coordinates) and on mylar, or by the use of other material and methods of a permanent nature in general use by the engineering profession. The plat shall be drawn to scale on sheets of the following dimension: (a) 18 inches by 24 inches; or (b) 24 inches by 36 inches. The original plat (including all required, attached documents) and 1 clearly marked, same-size copy of same shall be provided to the County. Six reduced copies of the plat, in a dimension of either 8.5 inches by 11 inches, or 11 inches by 17 inches, also shall be provided to the County. The plat shall be drawn according to the following scale: (a) 1 inch to 100 feet; or (b) 1 inch to 200 feet. Linear dimensions shall be shown in feet and hundredths of 1 foot. Angle dimension shall be shown in degrees, minutes, and seconds. Curve dimensions shall be shown through radius, arc, chord distance, and bearing.
- (18) Limitations Regarding County Construction/Maintenance Obligations The plat shall contain the following statements regarding the express limitations regarding County construction or maintenance obligations:
- (a) Relating to Public Dedication: "Regarding any land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure dedicated to the public or for public use on this plat, and upon approval, if any, of this plat by the Howard County Commissioners Court, Howard County expressly does not accept for construction or maintenance purposes said dedicated land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure. In that event, the construction or maintenance of said dedicated land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure shall remain the responsibility of the owner thereof, in accordance with the requirements of the Subdivision and Manufactured Home Rental Community Regulations for Howard County, Texas and the bond or financial security required under said regulations, unless and until said dedicated land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure is formally accepted by the Commissioners Court, if ever, by a separate written order."
- (b) Relating to Private Land/Improvements: "Howard County expressly does not accept for construction or maintenance purposes any land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure described or designated on this plat for private ownership or use. Upon approval of this plat, if any, by the Howard County Commissioners Court, any such private land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure shall be owned by and remain the responsibility of the owner thereof, in accordance with the requirements of the Subdivision and Manufactured Home Rental Community Regulations for Howard County, Texas."
- (19) Compliance with Other Regulations -- All plats shall comply with all applicable platting and development regulations of the County, as well as state and federal agencies.

- sign and date the plat and all required or attached documents; (b) acknowledge the plat in the manner required for the acknowledgment of deeds; and (c) attest by affidavit to the veracity and completeness of the matters described in the plat and all attached documents -- by stating that (1) said plat and documents satisfy all requirements of these regulations, (2) all representations on said plat and documents are true and correct, and (3) all dedicated land, roads, easements, improvements, facilities, structures, and infrastructure described on said plat and documents are dedicated to the use and benefit of the public forever.
- (21) Lien Subordination Disclosure -- The plat shall contain statements, signed and acknowledged by the owner or developer and any lienholder, with current addresses shown, which shall certify and memorialize the lienholder's consent and lien subordination to any public dedication shown on the plat.
- certification, date, and affidavit by the surveyor for the owner or developer which states that: (a) the plat and attached documents represent a true and accurate survey made by the surveyor on the ground; (b) all required survey monuments are correctly shown on the plat; (c) all existing easements and rights of way are shown on the plat according to documents of record or apparent circumstances observed on the land; (d) the perimeter field notes are accurately tied to an original corner of the original survey; (e) the plat and attached documents comply with all surveying, monument, scale, dimension, and identifying requirements of these regulations; and (f) all surveying representations on the plat and attached documents are true, correct, and in accordance with standard surveying practice in the State of Texas.
- by these regulations to be performed by the owner's or developer's engineer, the plat shall contain a signature, seal, certification, date, and affidavit by the registered professional engineer for the owner/developer which states that: (a) the plat and attached documents satisfy all requirements of these regulations; and (b) all engineering or design representations on the plat are true, correct, and in accordance with standard engineering practice in the State of Texas.
- (24) Commissioners Court Approval -- The final, approved plat shall contain a signature, certification, and acknowledgment by the County Judge stating: (a) that the plat was formally approved by the Commissioners Court in accordance with Chapter 551 of the Texas Government Code, the Texas Open Meetings Act; (b) the date of plat approval; and (c) that the plat is authorized for filing and recording with the County Clerk. The County Clerk shall attest the signature of the County Judge on the plat.
- (25) County Surveyor Approval -- The final plat shall be reviewed by the County Surveyor, or another surveyor engaged by the County for plat review and consultation in behalf of the County's interests. Should it be determined that the proposed subdivision and final plat are in

full compliance with these regulations, said surveyor -- before the public meeting of the Commissioners Court at which the approval of the final plat will be considered -- shall: (1) certify on the final plat that the proposed subdivision and final plat are in full compliance with these regulations; and (2) sign and seal the final plat.

- Engineer, or another engineer engaged by the County for plat review and consultation in behalf of the County's interests. Should it be determined that the proposed subdivision and final plat are in full compliance with these regulations, said engineer -- before the public meeting of the Commissioners Court at which the approval of the final plat will be considered -- shall: (1) certify on the final plat that the proposed subdivision and final plat are in full compliance with these regulations; and (2) sign and seal the final plat.
- county Clerk Certification -- The County Clerk shall: (a) attest and certify the signature of the County Judge on the final, approved plat; and (b) show on the plat the date of the order of the Commissioners Court which approved the plat and authorized its filing. When the final plat is filed and recorded in the Office of the County Clerk, said clerk shall conspicuously mark and record the final plat in the plat records or other official public records of said office, noting on the plat and the internal records of said office the date and time of filing, and the volume/book and page of record where the plat was recorded. Upon "approval" of the final plat by the Commissioners Court, the County Clerk shall not in any way mark, record, recite, or describe the plat as "accepted" by the Commissioners Court. By these regulations it shall expressly understood that "acceptance" of the final plat (and by consequence the land, roads, easements, improvements, or infrastructure dedicated to the public on the plat), if any, can only occur, if ever, by a subsequent, separate acceptance order being enacted and approved by the Commissioners Court in compliance with said regulations.
- (D) Submission and Review of Final Plat -- Within ten (10) days after Commissioners Court approval of the preliminary plat, the original and one complete copy of the final plat shall be submitted by the owner or developer to the Commissioners Court at the following public office: Office of the County Judge, Howard County, Texas, Howard County Courthouse, 300 Main Street, Room 207, Big Spring, Texas 79720 (or then current business office). The County will review the final plat for completeness, sufficiency, and compliance with these regulations. If the final plat is not complete, sufficient, or in compliance with these regulations, it shall be denied by the Commissioners Court or its County Designee in writing. The County may deny a plat if it does not meet the requirements prescribed by law or these regulations.
- (E) Approval of Final Plat -- If the final plat is complete, sufficient, and in compliance with these regulations, it will be submitted to the Commissioners Court for approval by a recorded vote in a public meeting. If approved, the final plat shall be ordered to be fully executed and filed of record, as herein described. However, the filing and recording of the final plat shall not be ordered or authorized until the owner or developer has paid all required fees, and executed, submitted, and filed all bonds or other financial security required. Upon "approval" of the final plat by the

Commissioners Court, if any, the County Clerk shall not in any way mark, record, recite, or describe the plat as "accepted" by the Commissioners Court. By these regulations it shall expressly understood that "acceptance" of the final plat (and by consequence the land, roads, easements, improvements, or infrastructure dedicated to the public on the plat), if any, can only occur, if ever, by a subsequent, separate order being enacted and approved by the Commissioners Court in compliance with said regulations.

§3.4 Exceptions to Plat Requirements

- (A) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the County shall not require the owner or developer of a tract of land located outside the limits of a municipality to have a plat prepared or approved if one or more of the following exceptions or exempt circumstances exist: as described in the Appendix.
- (B) Should a plat not be required under these regulations, the owner or developer nevertheless shall submit the location of the development project to the Howard County 911 Coordinator at his then current business office, in order to confirm correct information for all addressing necessary for 911 and emergency service purposes. No fees will be charged by the County for this submission in the public interest.

§3.5 Variance Procedure

- (A) These provisions apply to variance requests by an owner or developer seeking: (1) plat approval regarding proposed subdivision development; and (2) infrastructure development plan approval for proposed manufactured home rental community (MHRC) development. When literal enforcement of these regulations will result in undue hardship to the owner, and when a variance is in harmony with the general purpose and intent of these regulations so that the public health, safety, and welfare may be secured and substantial justice done -- but subject to any limitations or requirements existing under applicable federal or state law, or county regulations -- the Commissioners Court may grant a variance from these rules, as hereafter described.
- (B) An owner may request a variance from the County regarding the strict application of these regulations. To obtain consideration for a variance, the owner must timely submit the original and one copy of the written variance application (with all required attachments), as described in the Appendix, to the following public office: Office of the County Judge, Howard County, Texas, Howard County Courthouse, 300 Main Street, Room 207, Big Spring, Texas 79720 (or then current business office). The variance application must describe in detail all special circumstances that exist to support the variance.
- (C) Regarding a variance requested from the County's subdivision regulations, the variance application must be filed with the required subdivision plat application and preliminary plat. Regarding a requested variance from the County's MHRC standards, the variance application must be filed with the required MHRC application and infrastructure development plan. In either event, a

variance request/application fee, as described in the fee schedule in the Appendix, shall be paid in full to the County when the variance application is filed.

- (D) The variance application form shall be provided by the County to the public at no cost. This form describes all required documentation for a completed variance application. The form is made available to the public at the following location: Office of the County Clerk, Howard County, Texas, Howard County Courthouse, 300 Main Street, Room 104, Big Spring, Texas 79721 (or then current business office).
- (E) Through the exercise of its discretion, the Commissioners Court may grant a variance from the strict application of these regulations. However, the Commissioners Court may not grant a variance regarding the following matters: (1) the necessity of an approved plat, as described in these regulations -- but subject to the plat exceptions described in these regulations; (2) a required bond or other financial security; and (3) the payment of fees, unless the variance applicant is a unit of government.
- (F) A variance may be granted by the Commissioners Court, within its discretion, only when the clear and convincing evidence establishes all of the following:
- (1) A special circumstance exists which, if these regulations are strictly enforced, will deprive the owner of a privilege, use, or safety enjoyed by similarly situated property owners with similarly timed development of the same nature and scope. Pecuniary hardship, standing alone, shall not be deemed to constitute an undue hardship or special circumstance to support the granting of a variance.
 - (2) The variance constitutes only a minimum departure from these regulations.
- (3) The variance will not create a special privilege, use, or safety for the owner that is not enjoyed by similarly situated property owners with similarly timed development of the same nature or scope.
- (4) The variance is based on the general intent of these regulations and is deemed in the public interest.
- (G) In addition to the variance limitations or restrictions previously described, a variance shall not be granted:
- (1) if it would have the effect of preventing the safe, healthy, orderly development of other land in the area in accordance with these regulations;
- (2) if an ad valorem tax delinquency exists regarding the land made the subject of division or proposed development; or

- (3) without approval of the Commissioners Court acting through an order entered as a result of a recorded vote in a public meeting held in accordance with the Texas Open Meetings Act.
- (H) Any variance granted by the Commissioners Court, and the date of the variance grant, shall be described on the face of the final, approved plat or MHRC infrastructure development plan, if any.

§3.6 Vacation, Replat, Amendment, and Cancellation Procedure

The County adopts the plat vacation, replat (without vacation), amendment, and cancellation standards and procedure described in §§232.008, 232.0083, 232.0095, 232.010, 232.101, and 232.107 of the Texas Local Government Code.

§3.7 Conveyance Without Plat Revision

Pursuant to §§232.010, 232.101, and 232.107 of the Texas Local Government Code, the Commissioners Court may allow conveyance of portions of one or more previously platted lots by metes and bounds description, without revising the plat -- provided that the conveyance does not violate, alter, amend, diminish, or remove, any recorded covenants, restrictions, or vested property rights.

ARTICLE 4 -- DEVELOPMENT STANDARDS AND REQUIREMENTS

§4.1 Plat Denial

- (A) The County may refuse to approve a plat required by these regulations if: (1) the plat does not comply with all requirements prescribed by law and these regulations; (2) the required fees are not paid; (3) a delinquent ad valorem tax liability exists for the land made the subject of the plat; or (4) any required bond or other financial security is not timely and properly filed with the County.
- (B) Additionally, should any part of the plat apply to land intended for residential housing, and any part of that land lies in a floodplain, the Commissioners Court shall not approve that plat unless: (1) the subdivision is developed in compliance with the minimum requirements of the National Flood Insurance Program ("NFIP") under federal law and the County's active Flood Damage Prevention Order, ordinance, or other floodplain management regulations enacted pursuant to Chapter 16, Subchapter I of the Texas Water Code and other authority; and (2) the plat evidences a restrictive covenant prohibiting the construction of residential housing in any area of the subdivision that is in a floodplain unless the housing is developed in compliance with the minimum requirements of the NFIP and the County's active Flood Damage Prevention Order, ordinance, or other floodplain management regulations enacted pursuant to Chapter 16, Subchapter I of the Texas Water Code and other authority.

§4.2 Dormant Plats

- (A) Pursuant to §232.002 of the Texas Local Government Code, if no portion of the land subdivided under an approved plat is sold or transferred before January 1st of the 51st year after the year in which the plat was approved, the approval of the plat expires, and the owner must resubmit a plat of the subdivision for approval.
- (B) Any plat resubmitted for approval under this §4.2 is subject to the requirements prescribed by law and these regulations in effect at the time the plat is resubmitted.

§4.3 Fee Schedule

A reasonable fee schedule, as described in the Appendix, is hereby adopted to cover the cost of the County's review of a subdivision plat or infrastructure development plan for a MHRC, and the inspection of street, road, and drainage improvements described therein. All required fees must be paid by the owner or developer to the County before the County conducts a review of the plat or MHRC infrastructure development plan.

§4.4 Floodplain Management

Regarding floodplain management, the following development standards and requirements are adopted: as described in the applicable provisions of §§3.3 and 3.4 of these regulations and the Appendix.

§4.5 Utility Disclosure Requirements

- (A) Regarding water, sewer, septic, OSSF, gas, electric, drainage, and related utility issues, the following development standards and requirements are adopted: as described in the applicable provisions of §§3.2 and 3.3 of these regulations and the Appendix.
- (B) Pursuant to §232.0032 of the Texas Local Government Code, if the source of the water supply intended for the subdivision is groundwater under that land, the following disclosure is required: as described in the applicable provisions of §§3.2 and 3.3 of these regulations and the Appendix.

§4.6 Utility Connection Requirements

Regarding water, sewer, electric, or gas utility connection and service, and related issues, the following development standards and requirements are adopted: as described in the applicable provisions of §§3.2 and 3.3 of these regulations and the Appendix.

§4.7 Drainage Requirements

Regarding drainage and related issues, the following development standards and requirements are adopted: as described in the applicable provisions of §§3.2 and 3.3 of these regulations and the

Appendix.

§4.8 Bond or Other Financial Security Requirements

The owner or developer of a tract to be subdivided shall execute a good and sufficient bond or other financial security, as required by these regulations, in order to ensure the proper construction of any roads and streets in, drainage requirements for, or other infrastructure or improvements dedicated to public use in the subdivision.

§4.9 Monumentation Requirements

All lot and block monumentation shall be set in the ground by the surveyor for the owner/developer prior to submission of the plat to the County. All plats shall describe the subdivision and all of its parts by a metes and bounds description (made as a result of an on the ground survey and inspection), and drawn to the required scale, character, and dimensions in compliance with these regulations.

§4.10 County Construction/Maintenance Limitations (Public Dedication)

- (A) Regarding any land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure dedicated to the public or for public use on a plat, and upon approval, if any, of that plat by the Commissioners Court, the County expressly does not accept for construction or maintenance purposes said dedicated land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure.
- (B) In that event, the construction or maintenance of said dedicated land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure shall remain the responsibility of the owner thereof, in accordance with the requirements of these regulations and the bond or financial security required under said regulations, unless and until said dedicated land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure is formally accepted by the Commissioners Court, if ever, by a separate written order.
- (C) All plats involving a public dedication shall contain a written statement correctly reciting and conforming to these provisions.

§4.11 County Construction/Maintenance Limitations (Private Property)

- (A) The County expressly does not accept for construction or maintenance purposes any land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure described or designated on a plat for private ownership or use.
- (B) Upon approval of a plat, if any, by the Commissioners Court, any such private land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure shall be owned by and remain the responsibility of the owner thereof, in accordance with the requirements of these regulations. All plats involving any private land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure shall contain a written statement correctly reciting and conforming to these regulations.

§4.12 Compliance with Other Statutes/Regulations

To ensure proper planning, design, platting, and development relating to or affecting flooding, flood damage prevention, drainage, water quality, or water, sewer, septic, or OSSF service or facilities, and further, to ensure that the unlawful deposit, storage, disposal, discharge, or exposure of sewage, human excreta, wastewater, garbage, or other organic wastes does not occur or at least is minimized, all plats, infrastructure development plans, subdivisions, and manufactured home rental communities (including all plans for lot configuration, land use, drainage, improvements, and construction) shall comply with all applicable regulations of the County, as well as all applicable statutes and regulations of the State of Texas, the United States of America, or the administrative agencies thereof, including but not limited to: (a) Howard County, including these regulations, its Flood Damage Prevention Order, ordinance, or other floodplain management regulations, and its sewer, septic, or OSSF regulations or rules; (b) the TCEQ, TWDB, TPWD, or other state agencies; (c) the United States Department of Interior, the United States Army Corps of Engineers, or other federal agencies; and (d) Chapters 341, 343, and 366 of the Texas Health and Safety Code.

§4.13 Appendix Standards/Requirements Adopted

The Commissioners Court adopts, approves, and incorporates by reference all development standards, requirements, and procedures described in these regulations and the Appendix.

§4.14 Manufactured Home Rental Community Standards/Requirements Adopted

Pursuant to §232.007 of the Texas Local Government Code, the Commissioners Court adopts, approves, and incorporates by reference all development standards, requirements, and procedures related to manufactured home rental communities located in the unincorporated area of Howard County, Texas, as described in these regulations and the Appendix.

ARTICLE 5 -- BOND OR OTHER FINANCIAL SECURITY

§5.1 Financial Security Requirements

- (A) Before subdividing a tract, the owner or developer shall execute a bond, unless an alternative financial guarantee is provided to and approved by the Commissioners Court, regarding and to ensure the proper construction of any roads and streets in, drainage requirements for, or other infrastructure or improvements dedicated to public use in the subdivision.
- (B) Said bond or financial guarantee shall: (1) be provided to and approved by the Commissioners Court; (2) apply and be in a form and amount sufficient to ensure the proper construction of any roads and streets in, drainage requirements for, or other infrastructure or improvements dedicated to public use in the subdivision.

§5.2 Construction/Maintenance Limitations (Public Dedication)

- (A) Regarding any dedicated public land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure on a plat, and upon approval, if any, of that plat by the Commissioners Court, the County expressly does not accept for construction or maintenance purposes said dedicated land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure.
- (B) In the event of plat approval by the Commissioners Court, the construction or maintenance of said dedicated land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure shall remain the responsibility of the owner thereof, in accordance with these regulations and the bond or other financial guarantee required hereunder, until said dedicated land, road, easement, improvement, facility, or infrastructure are formally accepted, if ever, by the Commissioners Court by a separate written order.

§5.3 Bond Requirements

- (A) The bond must be payable to the County Judge or his successor in office.
- (B) The bond must be fully executed by the owner and surety, and approved by the Commissioners Court prior to subdividing and prior to Commissioners Court approval of the final plat.
- (C) The bond shall be in an amount determined by the Commissioners Court to be adequate to ensure proper construction of any roads and streets in, drainage requirements for, or other infrastructure or improvements dedicated to public use in the subdivision, but not to exceed the estimated cost of construction.
- (D) The bond shall be executed by the owner, as principal, and by one good and sufficient corporate surety approved by the Commissioners Court. The corporate surety executing the bond shall be a company or corporation authorized to do business as a surety in Texas.
- (E) The bond shall be conditioned that said roads and streets in, drainage requirements for, or other infrastructure or improvements dedicated to public use in the subdivision (which shall be specifically named and described in the bond instrument) shall be: (1) constructed and maintained by the owner in accordance with all specifications, requirements, and standards adopted by the Commissioners Court in these regulations; and (2) constructed within a reasonable time set by the Commissioners Court.
- (F) The bond shall be for a term of not less than two years from the date of final plat approval.

§5.4 Letter of Credit or Other Financial Guarantee Requirements

(A) In lieu of a bond (as herein described) and upon specific approval of the Commissioners Court, the owner may deposit cash, an irrevocable letter of credit ("LOC") issued by a federally

insured financial institution, or other financial guarantee deemed acceptable and approved by the Commissioners Court.

- (B) If an irrevocable LOC is used as financial security, it must conform to the following requirements:
 - (1) The LOC must list as the sole beneficiary the County Judge or his successor in office.
- (2) The LOC must be fully executed by the appropriate parties and approved by the Commissioners Court prior to subdividing a tract and prior to Commissioners Court approval of the final plat.
- (3) The LOC shall be in an amount determined by the Commissioners Court to be adequate to ensure the proper construction of any roads and streets in, drainage requirements for, or other infrastructure or improvements dedicated to public use in the subdivision, but not to exceed the cost of construction.
- (4) The LOC must be conditioned that any roads and streets in, drainage requirements for, or other infrastructure or improvements dedicated to public use in the subdivision (which shall be specifically named and described in the LOC instrument) shall be: (1) constructed and maintained by the owner in accordance with all specifications, requirements, and standards adopted by the Commissioners Court in these regulations; and (2) constructed within a reasonable time set by the Commissioners Court.
- (5) The LOC shall be for a term of not less than two years from the date of final plat approval.

ARTICLE 6 -- ENFORCEMENT

§6.1 Civil Enforcement Remedies

- (A) All civil enforcement remedies, penalties, and damage recovery rights described in the following authority are expressly adopted and incorporated by reference as enforcement remedies for a violation or threatened violation of these regulations: Chapter 232, Subchapters A, E, of the Texas Local Government Code; Chapter 233 of the Texas Local Government Code; Chapter 12 of the Texas Property Code; Chapter 16, Subchapter I of the Texas Water Code; Chapters 341, 343, and 366 of the Texas Health and Safety Code; the Howard County Flood Damage Prevention Order, ordinance, or other County floodplain management regulations; the Howard County sewer, septic, or OSSF regulations or rules; and all other authority recited in these regulations. Nothing herein contained shall prevent the County or its officials from taking such other lawful action as is necessary to prevent or remedy any violation of these regulations.
- (B) At the request of the Commissioners Court, the county attorney, other prosecuting attorney

for the county, or other attorney for the county, may file an action in a court of competent jurisdiction to: (1) enjoin the violation or threatened violation of a requirement established or adopted by the Commissioners Court under these regulations or state law; or (2) recover damages in an amount adequate for the County to undertake any construction or other activity necessary to bring about compliance with a requirement established or adopted by the Commissioners Court under these regulations or state law.

§6.2 Criminal Enforcement Remedies

- (A) All criminal enforcement remedies and penalties described in the following authority are adopted and incorporated by reference as enforcement remedies for a violation or threatened violation of these regulations: Chapter 232, Subchapters A, E, of the Texas Local Government Code; Chapter 233 of the Texas Local Government Code; Chapter 12 of the Texas Property Code; Chapter 16, Subchapter I of the Texas Water Code; Chapters 341, 343, and 366 of the Texas Health and Safety Code; the Howard County Flood Damage Prevention Order, ordinance, or other County floodplain management regulations; the Howard County sewer, septic, or OSSF regulations or rules; and all other authority recited in these regulations. Nothing herein contained shall prevent the County or its officials from taking such other lawful action as is necessary to prevent or remedy any violation of these regulations.
- (B) A person commits an offense if the person knowingly or intentionally violates a requirement established or adopted by the Commissioners Court under these regulations, under earlier County regulations, or state law. An offense under this paragraph is a Class B misdemeanor, unless otherwise allowed by law.

§6.3 Texas Property Code Remedies

- (A) The provisions, civil enforcement remedies and penalties, and criminal enforcement remedies and penalties, of Chapter 12 of the Texas Property Code are adopted and incorporated by reference as enforcement remedies for a violation or threatened violation of these regulations.
- (B) The County Clerk with whom a plat or replat of a subdivision or real property is filed for recording shall determine whether the plat or replat is required by law to be approved by the County or municipal authority or both. The clerk may not record a plat or replat unless it is approved as provided by law by the appropriate authority and unless the plat or replat has attached to it all documents required by law. If the plat or replat does not indicate whether land covered by the plat or replat is in the extraterritorial jurisdiction of the municipality, the county clerk may require the person filing the plat or replat for recording to file with the clerk an affidavit stating that information.
- (C) A person may not file for record or have recorded in the County Clerk's office a plat or replat of a subdivision of real property unless it is approved as provided by law by the appropriate authority, and unless the plat or replat has attached to it all documents required by law.

- (D) Except as provided by §12.002(d) of the Texas Property Code, a person who subdivides real property may not use the subdivision's description in a deed of conveyance, a contract for deed, or a contract for sale or other executory contract to convey that is delivered to a purchaser unless the plat or replat of the subdivision is approved and is filed for record with the County Clerk of the county in which the property is located and unless the plat or replat has attached to it: (1) the documents required by law; and (2) the tax certificate documents described in §212.002(e) of the Texas Property Code.
- (E) A person may not file for record or have recorded in the County Clerk's office a plat, replat, or amended plat or replat of a subdivision of real property unless the plat, replat, or amended plat or replat has attached to it an original tax certificate from each taxing unit with jurisdiction of the real property indicating that no delinquent ad valorem taxes are owed on the real property.
- (F) If the plat, replat, or amended plat or replat is filed after September 1 of a year, the plat, replat, or amended plat or replat must also have attached to it a tax receipt issued by the collector for each taxing unit with jurisdiction of the property indicating that the taxes imposed by the taxing unit for the current year have been paid or, if the taxes for the current year have not been calculated, a statement from the collector for the taxing unit indicating that the taxes to be imposed by that taxing unit for the current year have not been calculated. If the tax certificate for a taxing unit does not cover the preceding year, the plat, replat, or amended plat or replat must also have attached to it a tax receipt issued by the collector for the taxing unit indicating that the taxes imposed by the taxing unit for the preceding year have been paid. These requirements do not apply if: (1) more than one person acquired the real property from a decedent under a will or by inheritance and those persons owning an undivided interest in the property obtained approval to subdivide the property to provide each person with a divided interest and a separate title to the property; or (2) a taxing unit acquired the real property for public use through eminent domain proceedings or voluntary sale.
- (G) Pursuant to section 12.002(f) of the Texas Property Code: (1) a person commits an offense if the person violates subsections (b), (c), or (e) of section 12.002 of the Texas Property Code; (2) such an offense is a misdemeanor punishable by a fine of not less than \$10 or more than \$1,000, by confinement in the county jail for a term not to exceed 90 days, or by both the fine and confinement; and (3) each violation constitutes a separate offense and also constitutes prima facie evidence of an intent to defraud.
- (H) Pursuant to §12.002(g) of the Texas Property Code, §12.002 of said Code and the preceding paragraphs of this Article 6, do not apply to a partition by a court.

§6.4 Unlawful Conduct

The following conduct, among other things described in the regulations, is declared to be unlawful and a violation of the regulations:

(A) It shall be unlawful and a violation of these regulations for an individual, owner, or developer

to attempt to complete or complete the transfer, conveyance, purchase, or sale on a lot in a non-exempt subdivision under these regulations prior to: (1) the approval of a final plat for the subdivision by the Commissioners Court; and (2) the filing of said approved plat for record in the Office of the County Clerk.

- (B) It shall be unlawful and a violation of these regulations for an individual, owner, or developer to attempt to record or record in the Office of the County Clerk any final plat, plat vacation, plat revision, or plat amendment unless and until it is approved by the Commissioners Court as authorized by these regulations.
- (C) It shall be unlawful and a violation of these regulations for an individual, owner, or developer to attempt or complete the development, construction, or operation of a manufactured home rental community ("MHRC") unless and until: (1) an infrastructure development plan is approved for the MHRC by the Commissioners Court as required by these regulations; and (2) the accompanying Certificate of Compliance is issued by the Commissioners Court for said MHRC development, showing that the completed MHRC complies with said plan.

[END OF REGULATIONS]

CERTIFICATION OF ADOPTION

APPROVED BY:	THE COMMISSIONER'S COURT OF HOWARD COUNTY, TEXAS
	By: Mark d. Barr, County Judge
	Howard County, Texas
ADOPTED:	7-8,2013
hereby certify that the Rental Community I adopted, approved, a duly convened on official minutes of the Clerk.	arr, the undersigned, being the County Judge of Howard County, Texas, do e above and foregoing document is the Subdivision and Manufactured Home Regulations for Howard County, Texas, duly considered, passed, enacted, and ordered by the Howard County Commissioners Court at a public meeting 2, 2013. Certified copies of the order may be obtained from the ne Howard County Commissioners Court maintained by the Howard County this the 2 day of 4, 2013. Mark J. Barr, County Judge Howard County, Texas
ATTEST: Donna Wright, County, Tex	

APPENDIX

EXHIBIT A: DRAINAGE STANDARDS

EXHIBIT A:

DRAINAGE STANDARDS

Pursuant to Sections 232.003, 232.101, 232.107, and 232.108 of the Texas Local Government Code, these drainage standards shall apply for all subdivisions located in the unincorporated area of Howard County, Texas:

- 1. These standards are designed to: (a) provide adequate drainage for each street or road in a subdivision in accordance with standard engineering practices; (b) provide drainage to the subdivision in order to efficiently manage the flow of storm water runoff in the subdivision; and (c) coordinate subdivision drainage with the general storm drainage pattern for the area in accordance with standard engineering practices.
- Lots and private property shall be graded so that surface drainage shall be taken to streets or drainage courses as directly as possible. Drainage water from roads and streets shall be taken to defined drainage courses as directly as possible. Roads and streets shall not be used as drainage courses.
- 3. The maximum grade of all streets and roads shall be 5.0% unless otherwise approved by the Commissioners Court.
- 4. All streets without curbs and gutters shall have drainage ditches adjacent to and running parallel to said streets or roads. Said drainage ditches shall have a minimum depth of 12 inches below the level of the edge of the adjacent street or road.
- 5. Permanent drainage structures, including but not limited to culverts, pipes, drainage boxes, and bridges shall be installed at all crossings of drainage courses, including drainage ditches intersecting with driveways, roads, and streets. The final exact dimension and type of said permanent drainage structures shall be determined and established for each subdivision by the Commissioners Court upon its review of the preliminary plat.
- 6. All roadways subject to flooding and high water, and all roadways crossing streams or other watercourses must have reinforced embankments to prevent erosion of said embankments. The reinforcing material must be concrete, which shall at minimum have tensile test strength at 7 days of 330 pounds per square inch.
- 7. Permanent obstacles, such as concrete or rock retards, shall be installed on the sloping sides of the drainage ditches and drainage courses to prevent erosion, where specifically designated by the Commissioners Court upon its review of the preliminary plat.
- 8. Open drainage channels and ditches shall be constructed with a proper cross-slope grade and an alignment which will facilitate proper functioning without destructive velocities of

drainage waters.

- 9. All drainage easements must be of an adequate width, as determined by the Commissioners Court in its review of the preliminary plat, to permit drainage and flood control for all land upon which natural drainage runs through the property being considered for development.
- 10. The exact location, dimensions, descriptions and flow line of existing drainage structures and drainage structures proposed to be installed by the owner, and the location, flow line, and flood plain of existing water courses within the subdivision must be shown on all plats.

EXHIBIT B: ROAD STANDARDS

EXHIBIT B:

ROAD STANDARDS

Pursuant to Sections 232.003, 232.0031, 232.101, 232.102, 232.107, and 232.108 of the Texas Local Government Code, these road standards shall apply for all subdivisions located in the unincorporated area of Howard County, Texas:

- 1. These standards are: (a) designed to provide adequate drainage for each street or road in a subdivision in accordance with standard engineering practices; and (b) based on the amount and kind of travel over each street or road in a subdivision, designed to provide reasonable specifications relating to the construction of each street or road in accordance with standard engineering practices.
- 2. Main Artery Streets/Roads All main artery streets or roads, other than those described in item 3 hereof, must have a right of way of 80 feet in width. The actual street cut on such main artery streets or roads must be 40 feet in width. All other streets or roads, other than those described in item 3 hereof, must have a right of way of 60 feet in width. The actual street cut on such other streets or roads must be 30 feet in width.
- 3. Major Thoroughfare Plan The required right of way on a street or road that functions as a major thoroughfare may have a width of not more than 120 feet; however, the required right of way on a street or road that functions as a major thoroughfare may be more than 120 feet in width if the proposed right of way width is consistent with a transportation plan adopted by the metropolitan planning organization of the region.
 - The actual street cut for alley streets must be 30 feet in width.
- 5. The designation of a street or road as a main artery street or road, or major thoroughfare street or road, shall be made by the Commissioners Court in its review of the preliminary plat.
- 6. All permanent dead end streets or roads shall have a turnaround with a right of way diameter of 120 feet.
- 7. Streets or roads should be designated and constructed so as to intersect with each other at 90 degree angles. Where compliance with this regulation is impossible due to terrain, the subdivider may seek a variance under these regulations. If a variance is granted, the portion of the intersection on the side of the acute angle must be cut back so as to eliminate the point of the acute angle. The intersection must be cut back a minimum of 25 feet away from the point where the streets would have otherwise intersected. The county shall specify the exact size of the cut-back, up to a maximum of 50 feet in its review of the preliminary plat.
 - 8. No street or road shall be constructed with an abrupt off-set or "jog" in it.

- 9. Where streets in an adjoining subdivision end at the property line of a new subdivision, streets and roads in the new subdivisions shall be constructed so as to be a continuation and extension of said existing streets in said adjoining subdivisions. All streets and roads shall be designed and constructed so as to permit the continuation or extension of said streets and roads in other subdivisions in the future.
- 10. Upon completion of construction of each street, road and alley, all trees, brush, rocks, and other material created by said constructions must be removed and delivered to an authorized refuse and/or fill site in accordance with state or other law.
- 11. All roads must be constructed with a subgrade base. The subgrade base material shall be approved by the Commissioners Court. The sub-grade base shall be watered, rolled and bladed to a depth of 8 inches before any flexible base material is placed on it.
- 12. Regarding the construction and placement of flexible base roads, all materials, construction standards, and procedures used for said roads shall conform to the requirements of the most current road construction publication of the Texas Department of Transportation or Texas Highway Department; however, said materials, standards, and procedures must be approved by the Commissioners Court. Should a conflict exist between a provision in the aforementioned state government publication and these regulations, these regulations shall control. The flexible base on a road or street shall have a minimum thickness of 8 inches or more after compaction of the authorized base material.
- 13. Regarding the construction and placement of paved roads, all materials, construction standards, and procedures used for said roads shall conform to the requirements of the most current road construction publication of the Texas Department of Transportation or Texas Highway Department; however, said materials, standards, and procedures must be approved by the Commissioners Court. Should a conflict exist between a provision in the aforementioned state government publication and these regulations, these regulations shall control.
- 14. The centerline of each street shall have an elevation of at least 5 inches above the elevation of the edge of the street.
- 15. To ensure that the proposed flexible base or other road construction material meets these requirements, the owner/subdivider shall furnish to the Commissioners Court a written analysis of the proposed material prepared by an independent laboratory before the proposed material is used in the subdivision. No such material may be applied unless: (a) said report certifies that the proposed material satisfies the requirements contained in these rules; and (b) the Commissioners Court accepts the findings contained in the report. Said findings will be deemed accepted unless the Court expressly rejects said report within 10 days after it is filed with the Commissioners Court. Said report shall be submitted with the preliminary plat and plans. Acceptance of any such report is expressly not evidence of road acceptance by the County, or of roads being designed or constructed

in compliance with these regulations.

- 16. The Commissioners Court may specify that construction of all roads and drainage structures must be completed within a reasonable time after the plat and plans of a subdivision have received final approval, and that period may be specified by the Commissioners Court in its review of the preliminary plat.
- 17. All drainage standards adopted by these rules which relate to or affect streets and roads are incorporated by reference.

EXHIBIT C: LOT FRONTAGE STANDARDS

EXHIBIT C:

LOT FRONTAGE STANDARDS

Pursuant to Sections 232.101, 232.102, 232.103, 232.107, and 232.108 of the Texas Local Government Code, these lot frontage standards shall apply for all subdivisions located in the unincorporated area of Howard County, Texas:

- These standards are designed to: (a) provide reasonable standards for minimum lot frontages on existing county or other public roads; and (b) establish reasonable standards for the lot frontages in relation to curves in the road, in accordance with standard engineering standards.
- 2. The minimum lot frontage required for lots located on existing county or other public roads is 100 feet.

EXHIBIT D: FIRE SUPPRESSION SYSTEM STANDARDS

EXHIBIT D:

FIRE SUPPRESSION SYSTEM STANDARDS

Pursuant to Sections 232.101, 232.107, 232.108, and 232.109 of the Texas Local Government Code, the following fire suppression system standards shall apply for any subdivision in the unincorporated area of Howard County, Texas, if that subdivision is not served by fire hydrants as part of a centralized water system certified by the Texas Commission on Environmental Quality as meeting minimum standards for water utility service:

- 1. For a subdivision of fewer than 50 houses, the developer shall construct a limited fire suppression system for the subdivision with a minimum of 2,500 gallons of storage.
- 2. For a subdivision of 50 or more houses, the developer shall construct a limited fire suppression system for the subdivision with: (a) a minimum of 2,500 gallons of storage with a centralized water system; or (b) 5,000 gallons of storage.

EXHIBIT E: DEVELOPMENT FORMS

EXHIBIT E:

FORM 1

SUBDIVISION PLAT APPLICATION FORM

HOWARD COUNTY SUBDIVISION PLAT APPLICATION FORM

PROPOSED SUBDIVISION:	
COMMISSIONER PRECINCT:	
TRACT SIZE AND LOCATION:	
TOTAL LOTS, PARTS, OR DIVISION	NS:
NAME OF NEAREST PUBLIC ROAD):
OWNER: Address:	ENGINEER: Address:
Telephone: Facsimile:	Telephone: Facsimile:
SURVEYOR: Address:	_
Telephone: Facsimile:	_
Add additional sheets, if necessary,	

Regarding a proposed subdivision, the following documents are required to be submitted for review at the time of preliminary plat application: all documents required by the active subdivision regulations contained in the Subdivision and Manufactured Home Rental Community Regulations for Howard County, Texas (regulations), in the form, type, and number

therein described. Please attached all required documents to this application.
(2) You must timely submit this application and all required documentation to the following public offices as described in the regulations: (a) to the Office of at (or then current business office); and (b) a copy thereof to the Office of at said official's then current business office.
(3) Is any part of the proposed development within the limits or extraterritorial jurisdiction of a city? ANSWER:YESNO. If YES, identify the city on the attached documents.
(4) Will the owner seek a variance from the Commissioners Court? ANSWER: YESNO. If YES, identify all variance issues on the attached documents and include a written variance application and all required documents.
(5) Will any land, improvements, roads, streets, utility or transportation infrastructure, or facilities be dedicated to public use? ANSWER:YESNO. If YES, identify them and attach all reports, plans, drawings, and specifications related to those dedicated improvements, infrastructure, or facilities.
(6) Will the subdivision be served by a public water or sewer system? ANSWER: YESNO. If YES, identify the public service suppliers and attach all reports, plans, drawings, and specifications related to those improvements, infrastructure, or facilities.
(7) Will the subdivision be served by a private water wells or septic/OSSF systems? ANSWER: YESNO. If YES, identify them and attach all reports, plans, drawings, and specifications related to those improvements, infrastructure, or facilities.
(8) Will the subdivision require a permit or other approval by another government or private entity? ANSWER:
(9) Is the proposed development located in an area of special flood hazard or floodway described by federal or state data sources, including a FEMA floodplain map? ANSWER: YES; NO. If YES, identify all areas of special flood hazard or floodways in which all or a part of the proposed development is located:
(10) Have you paid all permit fees required by the County or other government or private entity for the proposed development? ANSWER:YES;NO. If NO, please explain why you have not done so:

subject of the proj	a delinquent tax liability or tax lien exist on the real property made the cosed development? ANSWER: YES; NO. If YES, please and attach documents from the appropriate governmental taxing entity
identity those matt	as and attach documents from the appropriate governments thank outly
describing the tax d	elinquency or lien:
NO, attach documed delinquency exists of	nts from the appropriate governmental taxing entities showing that no tax on the real property made the subject of the proposed development.
I, THE OWNER/A	PPLICANT NAMED BELOW, CERTIFY THE FOLLOWING:
Regulations for Ho	I the active Subdivision and Manufactured Home Rental Community ward County, Texas. All documents required by the regulations have been my behalf and are attached to this application, including full payment to the scheck or money order, for all required fees.
OWNER/APPLICA	NT
RECEIPT BY CO	UNTY:
RECEIVED BY:	
	PRINTED NAME:
	TITLE:
	HOWARD COUNTY, TEXAS
	DATE.

EXHIBIT E:

FORM 2

MANUFACTURED HOME RENTAL COMMUNITY

APPLICATION FORM

HOWARD COUNTY

MANUFACTURED HOME RENTAL COMMUNITY (MHRC)

APPLICATION FORM

PROPOSED MHRC:	
COMMISSIONER PRECINCT:	
TRACT SIZE AND LOCATION:	
TOTAL LOTS, PARTS, OR SPACES:	
NAME OF NEAREST PUBLIC ROAD:	
WATER AND SEWER SERVICE PROV	
ELECTRIC SERVICE PROVIDER:	
GAS SERVICE PROVIDER:	
OWNER:	ENGINEER:
Address:	
Telephone:	Telephone:
Facsimile:	Facsimile:
SURVEYOR:	
Telephone: Facsimile:	
Add additional sheets, if necessary.	a a

(1) Regarding a proposed MHRC, the following documents are required to be timely submitted for review by Howard County (County): all documents required by the active MHRC

standards and requirements contained in the Subdivision and Manufactured Home Rental Community Regulations for Howard County, Texas (regulations), in the form, type, and number therein described — including but not limited to the proposed MHRC infrastructure development plan as required by the regulations.
(2) You must timely submit this application and all required documentation to the following public offices as described in the regulations: (a) to the Office of (or then current business office); and (b) a copy thereof to the Office of at said official's then current business office.
(3) Is any part of the proposed development within the limits or extraterritorial jurisdiction of a city? ANSWER:YESNO. If YES, identify the city on the attached documents.
(4) Will the owner seek a variance from the Commissioners Court? ANSWER: YESNO. If YES, identify all variance issues on the attached documents and include a written variance application and all required documents.
(5) Will any land, improvements, roads, streets, utility or transportation infrastructure, or facilities be dedicated to public use? ANSWER:YESNO. If YES, identify them and attach all reports, plans, drawings, and specifications related to those dedicated improvements, infrastructure, or facilities.
(6) Will the MHRC be served by a public water or sewer system? ANSWER: YESNO. If YES, identify the public service suppliers and attach all reports, plans, drawings, and specifications related to those improvements, infrastructure, or facilities.
(7) Will the MHRC be served by a private water wells or septic/OSSF systems? ANSWER: YES NO. If YES, identify them and attach all reports, plans, drawings, and specifications related to those improvements, infrastructure, or facilities.
(8) Will the MHRC require a permit or other approval by another government or private entity? ANSWER: YES; NO. If YES, identify all such entities and attach copies of any active permits obtained from those entities for the proposed development:
(9) Is the proposed development located in an area of special flood hazard or floodway described by federal or state data sources, including a FEMA floodplain map? ANSWER: YES; NO. If YES, identify all areas of special flood hazard or floodways in which all or a part of the proposed development is located:
(10) Have you paid all permit fees required by the County or other government or

private entity for the explain why you have	proposed development? ANSWER:YES;NO. If NO, please e not done so:
subject of the prop- identify those matte	a delinquent tax liability or tax lien exist on the real property made the osed development? ANSWER:YES;NO. If YES, please rs and attach documents from the appropriate governmental taxing entity linquency or lien:
NO, attach document delinquency exists or	nts from the appropriate governmental taxing entities showing that no tax in the real property made the subject of the proposed development.
I, THE OWNER/A	PPLICANT NAMED BELOW, CERTIFY THE FOLLOWING:
Regulations for Hov	the active Subdivision and Manufactured Home Rental Community ward County, Texas. All documents required by the regulations have been my behalf and are attached to this application, including full payment to the check or money order, for all required fees.
OWNER/APPLICAT	NT
	property of the contract of th
DATE:	and the state of t
RECEIPT BY COU	<u>INTY</u> :
RECEIVED BY:	PRINTED NAME: TITLE: HOWARD COUNTY, TEXAS DATE:

EXHIBIT E: FORM 3 VARIANCE APPLICATION FORM

HOWARD COUNTY VARIANCE APPLICATION FORM

FOR USE REGARDING SUBDIVISION OR MANUFACTURED HOME RENTAL COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

- A. <u>VARIANCE REQUEST</u>: I, the undersigned Applicant, hereby request a variance from the requirements of the active subdivision regulations, or manufactured home rental community (MHRC) regulations, of Howard County, Texas (County) for my proposed development project located in said county.
- PLEASE PROVIDE THE FOLLOWING PROJECT DEVELOPMENT INFORMATION, USING ADDITIONAL INFORMATION SHEETS IF NECESSARY: PROJECT DESCRIPTION: (Indicate "Subdivision" or "Manufactured Home Rental Community" and describe name/identity of project) COMMERCIAL OR RESIDENTIAL: COMMISSIONER PRECINCT: TRACT SIZE AND LOCATION: TOTAL LOTS, DIVISIONS, PARTS, OR SPACES: **PUBLIC ROAD ACCESS** DESCRIPTION: WATER AND SEWER SERVICE PROVIDERS: (Current or Proposed) **ELECTRIC SERVICE** PROVIDER: (Current or Proposed) GAS SERVICE PROVIDER: (Current or Proposed)

OWNER: Address:	Address:
Telephone: Facsimile:	Telephone: Facsimile:
SURVEYOR:Address:	_
Telephone: Facsimile:	-
C. PLEASE ANSWER THE FOR REQUESTED DOCUMENTS, USING NECESSARY:	LLOWING QUESTIONS AND ATTACH ALL G ADDITIONAL INFORMATION SHEETS IF
application and/or MHRC infrastructure opinions, documents, or other data which (c) all other documents required by this a list of your witnesses, if any, expected to variance request, including their names, as of their connection to and position regarding	
following public offices as described in the	his application and all required documentation to the e regulations: (a) to the Office of
Office of at sa	id official's then current business office.
(3) Is any part of the propositive jurisdiction of a city? ANSWER:attached documents.	ed development within the limits or extraterritorial YESNO. If YES, identify the city on the
or facilities be dedicated to public use?	ts, roads, streets, utility or transportation infrastructure, ANSWER:YESNO. If YES, identify wings, and specifications related to those dedicated
ANSWER: YES NO. If YES	ment be served by a public water or sewer system? S, identify the public service suppliers and attach all ons related to those improvements, infrastructure, or

facilities.	*		170	9
systems? AN	Will the proposed development of the Will the proposed development of the William (William Section 1997). Will the proposed development of the Will	VO. If YES, identify	them and attach all	reports, plans,
government	Will the proposed devel or private entity? ANSW attach copies of any active	ER: YES; _	_ NO. If YES, ide	entify all such
floodway de	Is the proposed develops cribed by federal or sta YES; NO. which all or a part of the property of the	te data sources, inc If YES, identify all	luding a FEMA flo areas of special flo	odplain map? ood hazard or
private entity	Have you paid all permy for the proposed developmy you have not done so:	ent? ANSWER: _	YES; NO.	government or If NO, please
subject of the	Does a delinquent tax line proposed development? e matters and attach document tax delinquency or lien:	ANSWER:	YES; NO. If	f YES, please I taxing entity
210	In the second second	minte annumumental 4	nving entities showing	ng that no tay
delinquency	locuments from the appropexists on the real property n	nade the subject of the	e proposed developm	ent.
(11) relief you red	Please state all reasons tuest from the Commissions	o support your variants Court:	ace request, as well i	as the specific

I, THE OWNER/APPLICANT NAMED BELOW, CERTIFY THE FOLLOWING:

I have read the active Subdivision and Manufactured Home Rental Community Regulations for Howard County, Texas. All documents required by the regulations have been prepared by me or in my behalf and are attached to this application, including full payment to the County, by cashier's check or money order, for all required fees.

OWNER/APPLICANT

PRINTED NAME:	·	a a	
TITLE:			
DATE:			
RECEIPT BY CO	UNTY:		
RECEIVED BY:			
	PRINTED NAME:		
	TITLE:		
	HOWARD COUNTY, TEXAS		
	DATE.		

EXHIBIT F: EXCEPTIONS TO PLAT REQUIREMENTS

EXHIBIT F:

EXCEPTIONS TO PLAT REQUIREMENTS

- (1) Pursuant to Section 232.0015 of the Texas Local Government Code and the active subdivision regulations of Howard County, Texas (County), the following exceptions to plat requirements are adopted regarding subdivisions located in the unincorporated areas of said county:
- (A) The County shall not require the owner of a tract of land located outside the limits of a municipality who divides the tract into two or more parts to have a plat of the subdivision prepared if: (1) the owner does not lay out a part of the tract described by Section 232.001(a)(3) of the Texas Local Government Code; and (2) the land is to be used primarily for agricultural use, as defined by Section 1-d, Article VIII, Texas Constitution, or for farm, ranch, wildlife management, or timber production use within the meaning of Section 1-d-1, Article VIII, Texas Constitution. If a tract described by this paragraph ceases to be used primarily for agricultural use or for farm, ranch, wildlife management, or timber production use, the platting requirements of these rules shall apply.
- (B) The County shall not require the owner of a tract of land located outside the limits of a municipality who divides the tract into four or fewer parts and does not lay out a part of the tract described by Section 232.001(a)(3) of the Texas Local Government Code to have a plat of the subdivision prepared if each of the lots is to be sold, given, or otherwise transferred to an individual who is related to the owner within the third degree by consanguinity or affinity, as determined under Chapter 573 of the Texas Government Code. If any lot is sold, given, or otherwise transferred to an individual who is not related to the owner within the third degree of consanguinity or affinity, the platting requirements of these rules and regulations shall apply.
- (C) The County shall not require the owner of a tract of land located outside the limits of a municipality who divides the tract in to two or more parts to have a plat of the subdivision prepared if: (1) all of the lots in the subdivision are more than 10 acres in area; and (2) the owner does not lay out a part of the tract described by Section 232.001(a)(3) of the Texas Local Government Code.
- (D) The County shall not require the owner of a tract of land located outside the limits of a municipality who divides the tract into two or more parts and does not lay out a part of the tract described by Section 232.001(a)(3) of the Texas Local Government Code to have a plat of the subdivision prepared if all of the lots are sold to veterans through the Veterans' Land Board Program.
- (E) The platting requirements of these rules shall not apply to a subdivision of any tract of land belonging to the State or any state agency, board, or commission or owned by the permanent school fund or any other dedicated funds of the State unless the subdivision lays out a part of the tract described by Section 232.001(a)(3) of the Texas Local Government Code.
 - (F) The County shall not require the owner of a tract of land located outside the

limits of a municipality who divides the tract into two or more parts to have a plat of the subdivision prepared if: (1) the owner of the land is a political subdivision of the State; (2) the land is situated in a floodplain; and (3) the lots are sold to adjoining landowners.

- (G) The County shall not require the owner of a tract of land located outside the limits of a municipality who divides the tract into two parts to have a plat of the subdivision prepared if: (1) the owner does not lay out a part of the tract described by Section 232.001(a)(3) of the Texas Local Government Code; and (2) one new part is to be retained by the owner, and the other new part is to be transferred to another person who will further subdivide the tract subject to the plat approval requirements of these regulations and Chapter 232 of the Texas Local Government Code.
- (H) The County shall not require the owner of a tract of land located outside the limits of a municipality who divides the tract into two or more parts to have a plat of the subdivision prepared if: (1) the owner does not lay out a part of the tract described by Section 232.001(a)(3) of the Texas Local Government Code; and (2) all parts are transferred to persons who owned an undivided interest in the original tract and a plat is filed before any further development of any part of the tract.
- (I) The County shall not require the owner of a tract of land located outside the limits of a municipality who divides the tract into two or more parts to have a plat of the subdivision prepared if: (1) no part of the land in the subdivision is located in a floodplain; (2) no land or improvements in the subdivision will be dedicated to public use; (3) each lot or divided part in the subdivision will be developed for a commercial, agricultural, industrial, or non-residential purpose; (4) no water facilities, wells, or services for the drinking of water by humans will be installed, provided, or obtained by the developer, or any lot owner or lessee, for any lot or divided part in the subdivision; and (5) no sewer, wastewater, human excreta or other waste removal, septic, or OSSF facilities or services will be installed, provided, or obtained by the developer, or any lot owner or lessee, for any lot or divided part in the subdivision.
- (J) The County shall not require the owner of a tract of land located outside the limits of a municipality who divides the tract into two or more parts to have a plat of the subdivision prepared if: (1) no part of the land in the subdivision is located in a floodplain; (2) no land or improvements in the subdivision will be dedicated to public use; (3) each lot or divided part in the subdivision will be developed for the purpose of the exploration or production of oil, gas, or other minerals; (4) any water facilities, wells, or services for the drinking of water by humans which are installed, provided, or obtained by the developer, or any lot owner or lessee, for any lot or divided part in the subdivision will be confined to the actual work site of said exploration or production activities and comply with minimum state standards; and (5) any sewer, wastewater, human excreta or other waste removal, septic, or OSSF facilities or services which are installed, provided, or obtained by the developer, or any lot owner or lessee, for any lot or divided part in the subdivision will be confined to the actual work site of said exploration or production activities, comply with minimum state standards, and comply with the County's active sewer, septic, or OSSF regulations.

(2) The Commissioners Court may allow conveyance of portions of one or more previously platted lots by metes and bounds description without revising the plat, provided that the conveyance does not violate, alter, amend, diminish, or remove any recorded covenants, restrictions, or vested property rights.

EXHIBIT G:

FEE SCHEDULE

EXHIBIT G:

FEE SCHEDULE

The following fee schedule is adopted regarding subdivisions and manufactured home rental communities (MHRC) located in the unincorporated areas of Howard County, Texas:

- (1) Regarding proposed subdivision development and subdivision plats, all fees shall be paid by the owner or developer to the County at the time of the preliminary plat application and submission, before the County conducts a plat review with the exception of required filing and recording fees, if any, which shall be paid to the County Clerk upon the filing or recording of documents with said clerk.
- (2) Regarding proposed infrastructure development plans for MHRC development, all fees shall be paid by the owner or developer to the County at the time of plan submission, before the County conducts a plan review -- with the exception of required filing and recording fees, if any, which shall be paid to the County Clerk upon the filing or recording of documents with said clerk.
- order, payable to the order of Howard County, Texas, and shall be submitted in person or by mail to the Office of the County Judge, Howard County, Texas, Howard County Courthouse, 300 Main Street, Room 207, Big Spring, Texas 79720 (or then current business office), with the exception of required filing and recording fees, if any, which shall be paid to the County Clerk upon the filing or recording of documents with said clerk. No partial fee payments shall be accepted.
- (4) The following fees are adopted for all proposed subdivision development and subdivision applications and plats and for all proposed infrastructure development plans for MHRC development and the total amount of said fees shall be payable to the County in the form and manner herein described:
 - (a) For a subdivision or MHRC with 1 to 10 lots, spaces, or divided parts: a base fee of \$500.00, plus \$100.00 per lot, space, or divided part, plus all required filing and recording fees, if any, is required.
 - (b) For a subdivision or MHRC with 11 to 50 lots, spaces, or divided parts: a base fee of \$1,000.00, plus \$100.00 per lot, space, or divided part, plus all required filing and recording fees, if any, is required.
 - (c) For a subdivision or MHRC with more than 50 lots, spaces, or divided parts: a base fee of \$1,500.00, plus \$100.00 per lot, space, or divided part, plus all required filing and recording fees, if any, is required.

- (5) Additionally, should the owner or developer request a variance from the provisions of the subdivision or MHRC regulations of the County, a variance request/application fee of \$75.00 is required. This fee must be timely paid to the County as follows:
 - (a) Regarding a requested subdivision regulation variance, said fee shall be timely paid in full by the owner/developer at the time of the submission of the subdivision plat application, preliminary plat, and variance application to the County. If not timely paid to the County in full, the variance request shall be denied.
 - (b) Regarding a requested MHRC regulation variance, said fee shall be timely paid in full by the owner/developer at the time of the submission of the MHRC application, infrastructure development plan, and variance request to the County. If not timely paid to the County in full, the variance request shall be denied.
- (6) For the issuance of a Certificate of Approved Plat, which shall authorize the connection of utility service by a utility service provider to a subdivision development (or a lot, space, part, or division therein), a fee of \$75.00 is required for each requested certificate.
- (7) For the issuance of a Certificate of Manufactured Home Rental Community Compliance, which shall authorize the connection of utility service by a utility service provider to a MHRC development (or a lot, space, part, or division therein), a fee of \$75.00 is required for each requested certificate.

EXHIBIT H:

MANUFACTURED HOME RENTAL COMMUNITY STANDARDS

EXHIBIT H: MANUFACTURED HOME RENTAL COMMUNITY STANDARDS

These standards and requirements shall apply to all manufactured home rental communities (MHRC) located in the unincorporated area of Howard County, Texas:

- 1. Construction of a proposed MHRC may not begin before an infrastructure development plan (plan) has been submitted to and approved by the Commissioners Court, as follows:
 - (a) The plan shall: (1) provide adequate drainage for the MHRC, including all streets or roads therein, in accordance with standard engineering practices; (2) specify necessary drainage culverts and other drainage facilities for the MHRC; and (3) identify all areas of the MHRC located in the floodplain, if any. The drainage requirements for the MHRC shall be in compliance with the following standards: all drainage requirements described in the subdivision regulations for the County, which are incorporated by reference.
 - (b) The plan shall describe and specify: (1) the provision of an adequate public or community water supply to the MHRC in accordance with minimum state standards; and (2) the location of all facilities and supply lines for said water supply in accordance Subchapter C, Chapter 341 of the Texas Health and Safety Code.
 - (c) The plan shall describe and specify the provision of access of the MHRC to sanitary sewer or septic facilities and lines, in accordance with minimum state standards, including: (1) providing and identifying the location of all sanitary sewer facilities and lines; or (2) providing and identifying adequate on-site/OSSF sewage facilities and lines in accordance with Chapter 366 of the Texas Health and Safety Code.
 - (d) The plan shall contain a land survey of the proposed MHRC performed by a Texas registered professional land surveyor, and shall identify, at minimum: (1) the proposed MHRC boundaries, and any significant features located therein; (2) the proposed location of all spaces, lots, or other parts of the MHRC; (3) the proposed or existing utility, road, and drainage easements; and (4) the dedications of easements and rights-of-way, if any.
 - (e) The plan shall state that it complies with these regulations and all applicable requirements of: (1) the County's active sewer, drainage, septic, or OSSF regulations; (2) the County's active Flood Damage Prevention

Order, ordinance, or other floodplain management regulations; and (3) state and federal law.

- (f) The plan shall identify and describe all roads and streets in the MHRC. All primary roads and streets in the MHRC which provide ingress and egress access to the MHRC shall be constructed and comply with the following standards as are reasonably necessary to provide ingress and egress access to the MHRC for fire and emergency vehicles: at minimum, the road and street requirements described in the subdivision regulations for the County which are incorporated by reference.
- 2. The MHRC application and proposed infrastructure development plan shall be signed, dated, and approved by the owner or developer. The plan also shall be signed, dated, approved, and stamped by the owner/developer's: (a) engineer, being a Texas registered professional engineer; and (b) surveyor, being a Texas registered professional land surveyor.
- 3. The original and one complete copy of the MHRC application and proposed infrastructure development plan, both being fully executed, complete, and in compliance with these regulations, with all required fees, shall be submitted by the owner or developer to the County through its designee (County Designee), same being the County Judge at the following public office: Office of the County Judge, Howard County, Texas, Howard County Courthouse, 300 Main Street, Room 207, Big Spring, Texas 79720 (or then current business office). Also, the owner/developer shall meet with the County Designee at least 14-days prior to the Commissioners Court meeting at which the MHRC and proposed infrastructure development plan will be considered for approval, and said meeting is for the purpose of a preliminary review and discussion of the proposed development project, the proposed plan, and all documents to support the plan submission.
- 4. Approval or rejection of an infrastructure development plan by the Commissioners Court shall be in writing pursuant to a public meeting vote. The County may deny a MHRC and its proposed infrastructure development plan if: (1) the plan does not comply with all requirements prescribed by law and these regulations; (2) the required fees are not paid; or (3) a delinquent ad valorem tax liability exists for the land made the subject of the MHRC. The MHRC application and proposed infrastructure development plan are considered complete when all documentation or other information required by these regulations is received.
- 5. If the plan is approved, all infrastructure and development of the MHRC must be constructed in compliance with the plan. If the plan is rejected, the written rejection shall specify the reasons for the rejection.
- 6. Construction of, in, or regarding a MHRC may not begin (and the MHRC may not be occupied by tenants or lessees) before the date the infrastructure development plan is

approved by the Commissioners Court, and the County may require inspection of the infrastructure during or on completion of its construction. If the inspector determines that the infrastructure complies with the plan, the County shall issue a Certificate of Compliance in accordance with the requirements of Chapter 232 of the Texas Local Government Code.

- 7. A utility may not provide utility services, including water, sewer, gas, and electric services, to a MHRC subject to an infrastructure development plan or to a manufactured home in the MHRC unless the owner provides the utility with a copy of the Certificate of Compliance issued by the County under the preceding paragraph. As used in this paragraph, "utility" means: (a) a municipality that provides utility services; (b) a municipality owned or municipally operated utility that provides utility services; (c) a public utility that provides utility services; (d) a nonprofit water supply or sewer corporation organized and operating under Chapter 67 of the Texas Water Code, that provides utility services; (e) a county that provides utility services; and (f) a special district or authority created by state law that provides utility services.
- 8. The Commissioners Court may grant a variance from these MHRC standards or requirements pursuant to the variance procedures and standards described in the attached regulations, which are incorporated by reference. The variance application, review, and fee requirements therein described are expressly adopted regarding MHRC development, including the following requirements:
 - (a) Regarding a requested variance from the County's MHRC regulations, the variance application must be timely filed with the required MHRC application and proposed infrastructure development plan.
 - (b) A variance request/application fee, as described in the fee schedule attached to these regulations, shall be paid in full to the County at the time of the variance application filing.

EXHIBIT I:

UTILITY CONNECTION REQUIREMENTS

EXHIBIT I

UTILITY CONNECTION REQUIREMENTS

Howard County hereby adopts and approves the utility connection requirements authorized by Sections 232.106 and 232.029 of the Texas Local Government Code, as hereafter described:

- (1) Except as herein provided, a utility may not serve or connect any subdivided land with water or sewer service unless the utility receives a Certificate of Approved Plat issued by the Commissioners Court, or receives a determination from the Commissioners Court, that the plat has been reviewed and approved by the Commissioners Court.
- (2) Except as herein provided, a utility may not serve or connect any subdivided land with electricity or gas unless the utility receives a determination from the Commissioners Court that adequate water and sewer services (or OSSF services as an alternative to sewer services) have been constructed or installed to service the lot or subdivision, and that: (a) said water service facilities are fully operable and the water quality and connections to the lots meet the minimum state standards; (b) said sewer service facilities are fully operable and the sewer connections to the lots meet the minimum requirements of state standards; and (c) alternatively, if septic systems (OSSF) are used, that the lot is served by a permitted OSSF, or that lots in the subdivision can be adequately and legally served by septic systems, that meet the minimum requirements of state standards.
- (3) An electric, gas, water, or sewer service utility may serve or connect subdivided land with water, sewer, electricity, gas, or other utility service regardless of whether the utility receives a certificate issued by the Commissioners Court (if required by these regulations), or receives a determination by the Commissioners Court (if required by these regulations), if the utility is provided with a certificate issued by the Commissioners Court which states that:
 - (a) the subdivided land: (1) was sold or conveyed by a subdivider by any means of conveyance, including a contract for deed or executory contract (i) before September 1, 1995, or (ii) before September 1, 1999, if the subdivided land on Angust 31, 1999, was located in the ETJ of a municipality as determined by Chapter 42 of the Texas Local Government Code; (2) has not been subdivided after September 1, 1995, or September 1, 1999, as applicable under the immediately preceding subpart (1); (3) is the site of construction of a residence evidenced by at least the existence of a completed foundation, that was begun on or before May 1, 2003; and (4) has had adequate sewer services installed to service the lot or dwelling, as determined by an authorized agent responsible for the licensing or permitting of on-site sewage facilities under Chapter 366 of the Texas Health and Safety Code;
 - (b) the subdivided land is a lot of record and has adequate sewer services installed that are fully operable to service the lot or dwelling, as

determined by an authorized agent responsible for the licensing or permitting of on-site sewage facilities under Chapter 366 of the Texas Health and Safety Code; or

- (c) the land was not subdivided after September 1, 1995, and: (1) water service is available within 750 feet of the subdivided land; or (2) water service is available more than 750 feet from the subdivided land and the extension of water service to the land may be feasible, subject to a final determination by the water service provider.
- (4) A utility may provide utility service to subdivided land described in the preceding subpart (3) only if the person requesting service:
 - (a) is not the land's subdivider or the subdivider's agent; and
 - (b) provides to the utility a Commissioners Court certificate described by the preceding subpart (3).
- (5) A person requesting service may obtain a Commissioners Court certificate under the preceding subpart (3) only if he is the owner or purchaser of the subdivided land and provides to the Commissioners Court documentation containing:
 - (a) a copy of the means of conveyance or other documents that show that the land was sold or conveyed by a subdivider before September 1, 1995, or before September 1, 1999, as applicable under the preceding subpart (3);
 - (b) a notarized affidavit by that person requesting service that states that construction of a residence on the land, evidenced by at least the existence of a completed foundation, was begun on or before May 1, 2003, and the request for utility connection or service is to connect or serve a residence on said land;
 - (c) sufficient proof that the land has not been subdivided after September 1, 1995, or September 1, 1999, as applicable in said subpart (3); and
 - (d) evidence that adequate sewer service or facilities have been installed that are fully operable to service the lot or dwelling, said evidence provided from a utility (as defined by these regulations), or from the authorized agent responsible for the licensing or permitting of on-site sewage facilities under Chapter 366 of the Texas Health and Safety Code.
- (6) On request, the Commissioners Court shall provide to the Texas Attorney General and any appropriate local, county, or state law enforcement official, a copy of any document on which the Commissioners Court relied in determining the legality of providing services.

- (7) These utility connection provisions may not be construed to abrogate any civil or criminal proceeding or prosecution or to waive any penalty against a subdivider for a violation of a state or local law, regardless of the date on which the violation occurred.
- (8) The prohibition established by these utility connection provisions shall not prohibit a water, sewer, electric, or gas utility from providing water, sewer, electric, or gas utility connection or service to a lot sold, conveyed, or purchased through a contract for deed or executor contract or other device by a subdivider prior to July 1, 1995, or September 1, 1999, if on August 31, 1999, the subdivided land was located in the ETJ of a municipality that has adequate sewer services installed that are fully operable to service the lot (as determined by an authorized agent responsible for the licensing or permitting of on-site sewage facilities under Chapter 366 of the Texas Health and Safety Code), and was subdivided by a plat approved prior to September 1, 1989.
- (9) Except as herein provided, a utility that does not hold a certificate issued by, or has not received a determination from, the Commissioners Court to serve or connect subdivided property with electricity or gas may provide that service to single-family residential dwelling on that property if:
 - (a) the person requesting the utility service is the owner and occupant of the residential dwelling, and on or before January 1, 2001, said person owned and occupied the residential dwelling;
 - (b) the utility previously provided the utility service on or before January 1, 2001 to the property for the person requesting the service, and the utility service provided was terminated not earlier than 5-years before the date on which the person requesting utility service submits an application for that service; and
 - (c) providing the utility service will not result in an increase in the volume of utility service provided to the property, or will not result in more than one utility connection for each single-family residential dwelling located on the property.
- (10) A utility may provide service under the immediately preceding subpart (9) only if the person requesting the service provides the Commissioners Court documentation that evidences compliance with the requirements of said subpart (9) and that is satisfactory to the Commissioners Court.
- (11) A utility may not serve or connect subdivided property described by the immediately preceding subpart (9) if, on or after September 1, 2007, any existing improvements on that property are modified.
- (12) Except as herein provided, these utility connection provisions do not prohibit a water or sewer utility from providing water or sewer utility connection or service to a residential dwelling that:

- (a) is provided water or wastewater facilities under or in conjunction with a federal or state funding program designed to address inadequate water or wastewater facilities in colonias or to residential lots located in the county;
- (b) is an existing dwelling identified as an eligible recipient for funding by the funding agency providing adequate water and wastewater facilities or improvements;
- (c) when connected, will comply with minimum state standards for both water and sewer facilities as prescribed by the Model Subdivision Rules adopted under section 16.343 of the Texas Water Code; and
- (d) is located in a project for which the municipality with jurisdiction over the project or the approval of plats within the project area has approved the improvement project by order, resolution, or interlocal agreement under Chapter 791 of the Texas Government Code, if applicable.
- (13) A utility may not serve any subdivided land with water utility connection or service under the immediately preceding subpart (12) unless the entity receives a determination from the Commissioners Court that adequate sewer services (as defined by Section 232.028 of the Texas Local Government Code) have been installed to service the lot or dwelling.
- (14) The Commissioners Court hereby imposes the following reasonable fee for a certificate issued under these utility connection provisions for a subdivision which is located in the county and not within the limits of a municipality: as described on the fee schedule attached in the Appendix to these regulations.
- (15) Should these utility connection provisions conflict with the active utility connection requirements of Section 232.029 of the Texas Local Government Code, the active requirements of said Section 232.029 shall control.
- (16) An approved subdivision plat shall contain the following statement regarding the utility connection requirements of these regulations:

Howard County has adopted certain utility connection requirements authorized by law. Notice is hereby given regarding the following issues:

(a) Unless otherwise allowed by law or County regulations, a utility may not serve or connect any subdivided land with water or sewer service unless the utility receives a certificate issued by the Howard County Commissioners Court, or receives a determination from said Commissioners Court, that the subdivision plat has been reviewed and approved by said Commissioners Court.

(b) Unless otherwise allowed by law or County regulations, a utility may not serve or connect any subdivided land with electricity or gas unless the utility receives a determination from the Howard County Commissioners Court that adequate water and sewer services (or OSSF services as an alternative to sewer services) have been constructed or installed to service the lot or subdivision, and that: (1) said water service facilities are fully operable and the water quality and connections to the lots meet the minimum state standards; (2) said sewer service facilities are fully operable and the sewer connections to the lots meet the minimum requirements of state standards; and/or (3) alternatively, if septic systems (OSSF) are used, that the lot is served by a permitted OSSF, or that lots in the subdivision can be adequately and legally served by septic systems, that meet the minimum requirements of state standards.